# Mineral Point Unified School District



# DISTRICT STUDENT HANDBOOK

(Grades PK-12)

2025-2026

# **Mineral Point School District**

GROUNDED BY OUR HISTORY AS ONE OF THE OLDEST PUBLICLY SUPPORTED SCHOOLS IN WISCONSIN, MINERAL POINT UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT IS THE HEART OF A SMALL COMMUNITY THAT EDUCATES AND INSPIRES OUR STUDENTS FOR A BRIGHT FUTURE IN A BIG WORLD.

Welcome, new students and returning students! The students at Mineral Point are known for their friendliness, enthusiasm, and hard work. You have the opportunity to become part of this tradition and continue it.

As you settle into The Mineral Point School District, you will see our school is designed for students. The courses, extra programs, and staff are here to support you. This is a time for you to explore and grow. You will discover new skills, interests, and learn many new things.

One goal of our school is to teach you HOW TO LEARN. Your teachers will encourage you to think for yourself, ask useful questions, seek answers on your own, and study effectively. Sometimes you will learn from the information your teacher gives you, sometimes you will work by yourself, and there will be times you will work with your peers. Group and class projects will teach you many things, including how to work with others.

During your career at our school, you may discover how you learn best. It could be by listening, by communicating, or by creating something with your hands. It might even be all of these. You will find Mineral Point a busy and friendly place to learn, both inside and outside of the classroom.

The Mineral Point School District's policies and procedures are the result of commonly held academic goals and social goals for our students. School policies and procedures are intended to protect and train the physical, social, mental, and emotional growth of our students to ensure they are prepared for the path after graduation. The school's policies specifically limit the opportunity of any individual to interrupt another student's educational growth.

We're glad you are here!

# **Contact Information**

Contact information			
Regarding	First contact	Second contact	
Attendance/Truancy	Elementary Attendance-Jane Barr 608-987-0717 Middle School Attendance- Carrie Brinkman 608-987-0727 High School Attendance- Janet Lawinger 608-987-0737	Absences due to hospitalization should contact the health office. School Nurse  Jayne Lindsey 608-987-0733 jayne.lindsey@mp.k12.wi.us	
Academic Progress, Grades, Assignments	Classroom Teacher (Click to see District Staff Website)	School Counselor  ES_Alex Welsh 608-987-0739 ext.115  alex.welsh@mp.k12.wi.us  MS/HS  Erika Brunson 608-987-0732  erika.brunson@mp.k12.wi.us	
Special Education, IEP/ 504 Plans	Your Child's Case Manager	Pupil Service Director Angela Klein 608-987-0739 ext.170 angela.klein@mp.k12.wi.us	
Mental Health, Substance Abuse, Personal, Social, Emotional Concerns	Elem. School Counselor - Alex Welsh <u>alex.welsh</u> Middle/HighDistrict Social Worker - Dani Robb <u>o</u> Middle/High School Counselor - Erika Brunson <u>e</u> District School Psychologist - Alexa Hardyman <u>a</u> l	dani.robb@mp.k12.wi.us 608-987-0739 ext. 614	
Homelessness	Pupil Service Director Angela Klein 608-987-0739 ext. 170 angela.klein@mp.k12.wi.us	Pupil Services Administrative Assistant Shelby Sporle 608-987-0739 ext. 127 shelby.sporle@mp.k12.wi.us	
Scheduling, Post High School Planning, Youth Apprenticeship, ECCP/SCN Courses	School Counselor Erika Brunson 608-987-0732 erika.brunson@mp.k12.wi.us	Principal Matt Austin 608-987-0731 matt.austin@mp.k12.wi.us	
Transcript Requests	Administrative Assistant Janet Lawinger 608-987-0730 janet.lawinger@mp.k12.wi.us	School Counselor Erika Brunson 608-987-0732 erika.brunson@mp.k12.wi.us	
Change of Contact Information	Pupil Services Administrative Assistant, District R Shelby Sporle shelby.sporle@mp.k12.wi.us 608-987-0739 ext.127	elby.sporle@mp.k12.wi.us	
Athletics	Your Child's Coach	Athletic Director Tom Ingwell 608-987-0739 ext. 492 tom.ingwell@mp.k12.wi.us	
Health Concerns, Medications	School Nurse Jayne Lindsey 608-987-0733 jayne.lindsey@mp.k12.wi.us	Office Administrative Assistant Elementary Jane Barr 608-987-0710 Middle Carrie Brinkman 608-987-0720 High Janet Lawinger 608-987-0730	
Fine Arts/Co-Curricular activities	Your Child's Coach or Advisor	Principal Matt Austin 608-987-0731 matt.austin@mp.k12.wi.us	

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Other Directory Information can be found at: Mineral Point District Staff Website

## <u>District Level (Pages 5 - 26)</u>

**Accident Insurance** 

Alcohol, Tobacco, and Drug Abuse

**Attendance Policy** 

Bullying

Closed Campus Policy

Computer Network Use

Chromebooks & Responsibilities

**Directory Information** 

Discipline Policies and Procedures

**Disorderly Conduct** 

**Dress Code** 

Electronic Use

Elementary/Middle School Games & Non-Academic Websites

Expulsion

Fire and Tornado Drills

Food Service

Forgery

General Discrimination and Complaint Procedures

**Interviews By Other Agencies** 

Non-Discrimination Policy

Notice of Child Find Activity

**Pupil Harassment** 

**Pupil Information** 

Reasonable and Necessary Force

Sale of Goods and Services

School Calendar

**School Disruptions** 

School Record

School Safety Threats and False Alarms

School Transportation

Student Conduct Code

Student Health

Student Safety

Student Sexual Harassment

Surveillance Cameras

Suspension

Telephone

Vandalism and Property Damage

**Visitors** 

Weapons

# **Elementary School Policies (Pages 27 - 32)**

Attendance Policy

Breakfast, Lunch and Milk

**Entrance Age** 

**General Information** 

**Lost and Found** 

Schedule

School Dismissal

School Services

Sign-Out Procedures

**Snacks and Treats** 

Student Assistance, Testing, and Promotion

Third Grade Promotion Policy & Early Literacy Support

## Middle/High School Policies/Procedures (Pages 33 - 44)

(Policies Highlighted in BLUE apply to High School Students Only)

Announcements/Wake Up Mineral Point

**Attendance** 

Class Drop and Add Policy

Class Rank Scale - GPA/Grading Scale

Conferences/Report Cards

**Dance Guidelines** 

**Detentions** 

**Dual Enrollment Programs** 

Eligibility for Extra and Co-Curricular Activities

**General Regulations** 

**Grades and Grading Process** 

**Grading Appeal Process** 

**Graduation Requirements** 

**Honor Roll** 

**Individual Curriculum Opportunities** 

Lockers

Lost and Found

MS/HS Bell/Class Schedule

Middle School Students Taking High School Courses

**National Honor Society** 

Pass Procedures

**Scholarships** 

School, Athletic, and Music Fees

School Policy on Homeschool Course Transfer

Spring Semester Final Exam Waiver

**Student Publications** 

Study Hall Regulations

Valedictorian and Salutatorian

Vehicles

Wisconsin Academic Excellence Award

Youth Apprenticeship and/or Work Experience



# Mineral Point School District

#### **CLOSED CAMPUS POLICY**

During the time designated by the Board as the school day, all students will be engaged in school-related or sponsored activities. Students will not be permitted to leave the school or engage in non-school-related activities during the school day without the permission of the principal or designee. Requests to leave the school, for any reason, must be submitted in writing to the office by the student's parent/guardian. A phone call from the student's parent/guardian will also be accepted. Students who are 18 years of age still need permission from a parent/guardian.

All students leaving the building by special excuse during the school day are required to sign out and in when returning to the main office. Parent/guardian permission must be obtained before the student signs out. If a student leaves without permission or doesn't fully complete the sign in/out sheet, a detention will be assigned.

#### **FOOD SERVICE**

Each student will have a 30 minute lunch period. Students are expected to maintain good eating behaviors and to pick up after themselves. Absolutely no food throwing will be tolerated. Wearing of headgear/ear buds or the use of cell phones will not be allowed in the lunchroom. Students may not leave school grounds to purchase lunch elsewhere or have lunch delivered by local food establishments.

School Meal Account Charges and Collection - District Policy 763

#### Wellness Policy

Meals are required to be paid for in advance. Money should be deposited in each family's account to at least cover the cost of five meals (check or cash paid to the office or via online transaction through e-Funds). Payment notices are automatically sent via email/phone message when the balance is \$15 or less. Parents/guardians with computer access are encouraged to use Skyward Family Access to sign up to receive low balance email notifications and to view balances online. Skyward Family Access can be found on the District website www.mineralpointschools.org under the Quick Links tab.

Families will be notified at the end of the school year if they have an amount due, requesting payment before Skyward Food Service rolls over to the next year. Any balance remaining in your family's food service account will carry over to the next school year. However, the District may deny meal charging privileges at the start of the school year if a student's family account had a negative balance from the previous year.

#### FREE AND REDUCED PRICE BREAKFAST, LUNCH, AND MILK BREAK

The School Board of the Mineral Point Unified School District acknowledges its responsibility to supply breakfasts, lunches and/or milk breaks free or at reduced rates to those children whose parents/guardians are unable to pay the prevailing price of such goods on the basis of criteria of eligibility as specified by the National School Lunch Program.

Applications for free and reduced priced breakfast/lunch/milk are provided to all families along with registration materials. Additional copies are available in the school office. The information provided on the application is confidential and will be used only for the purpose of determining eligibility. Applications may be submitted anytime during the school year. By filling out the free and reduced breakfast/lunch/milk application forms, parents/guardians greatly help our school district to possibly receive more federal funding.

All schools are required to complete direct certification. Households that are receiving FoodShare, FDPIR or W-2 cash benefits may not have to fill out an application. School officials will notify you of your child's eligibility and your child will be provided free benefits, unless you tell the school that you do not want benefits. If you are not notified by the second week of school, submit an application at that time.

#### **SCHOOL TRANSPORTATION**

The District provides bus transportation to and from school for all children living two miles or more from school. Additionally, some children who live less than two miles are transported if they live in areas in which unusual hazards exist in walking to and from school. Imperative to a safe and effective transportation program is proper student behavior while riding school buses. Listed below are the basic rules of behavior for all student riders. Students shall be properly advised of the rules and drivers shall enforce them strictly and consistently at all times. Rule infractions will be reported to school authorities, in writing, and proper disciplinary action will be taken. Should a student receive three reprimands for improper behavior on the bus, he/she will be suspended from riding for three days.

- 1. Students will obey all directions from the bus driver and will be respectful to him/her at all times.
- 2. Students will not be loud or boisterous or make unnecessary noise while riding that might be distracting to the driver and interfere with his/her ability to safely operate the bus.
- 3. Shouting, foul language, or any other disruptive behavior will not be tolerated.
- 4. Students will remain in their seats at all times while buses are moving. Don't stand or change seats.
- 5. Students will only open windows with the approval of the bus driver and will keep their arms, hands, or heads inside the window at all times. Students who open windows will close them before leaving the bus.
- 6. Students and staff will be responsible for the proper disposal of their litter and will maintain cleanliness on the bus.
- 7. There will be no eating or drinking on the bus.
- 8. Students and staff will take proper care of the buses at all times and will not mar, deface, or otherwise vandalize any part of the buses in any way.
- 9. Aisles must be kept clear at all times. Instruments, bags, etc. must be kept under the seats.
- 10. Students who use school transportation to attend an extra-curricular activity are expected to return by school transportation. Exceptions to this rule may be granted if a written request is presented by the student's parent/guardian to the coach and/or advisor.

#### **TELEPHONE**

Pupils will be called to the office during school hours <u>only</u> for an emergency. All other messages will be left with the school administrative assistant with students called to the office between classes. Students who need to make a phone call, must get permission from the office/administration and place the call within the office.

#### **VISITORS**

All visitors must register in the main office and obtain a visitor's pass. Mineral Point School District does not permit students to bring friends from other schools to visit during the school day.

#### **SCHOOL RECORDS**

Both federal and state law safeguards student records from unauthorized inspection or use and provides parents/guardians certain rights. By law, both parents/guardians, whether married, separated, or divorced, have access to the records of the student who is under 18 or a dependent for tax purposes. A parent/guardian whose rights have been legally terminated will be denied access to the records if the school is given a copy of the court order terminating these rights.

A cumulative record is maintained for each student from the time the student enters the District until the time the student withdraws or graduates. This record moves with the student from school to school. At the conclusion of five years, only a final high school transcript is kept indefinitely.

All information pertaining to student performance, including grades, test results, and disciplinary records, is considered confidential with the principal as the custodian. Student records may be released to the following with a signed release form:

- Parents/guardians of minors married, separated, or divorced unless parental/guardian rights have been legally terminated
- District staff members who have a "legitimate educational interest"
- Various governmental agencies or in response to a subpoena or court order
- A school to which a student transfers
- Potential employers
- Health Care providers

MP

#### **PUPIL INFORMATION**

It is a requirement that all student records reflect the child's legal name. If your last name, street address, or telephone number changes at any time during the school year, please notify the office. This is important in keeping our records up to date and also being able to contact a parent/guardian in case of an emergency. If custodial care of your child changes during the school year, it is your responsibility to provide the school with a copy of the legal documentation. We must have proof of residency, early dismissal instructions, child's health assessment, a home language survey, and a current immunization record for each child.

#### ATTENDANCE POLICY

The responsibility for regular school attendance of a student rests upon the student and his/her parent/guardian. Attendance and punctuality are vitally important. There is a high correlation between school achievement and attendance. Excessive absences and/or tardiness are detrimental to a child's success in school.

In accordance with State Statutes 118.15 and 118.16., and School Board Policy 431, all children between six (6) and eighteen (18) years of age must attend school full time until the end of the term, quarter, or semester in which they become eighteen (18) years of age, unless they have a legal excuse, fall under one of the exceptions outlined in the state statutes, or have graduated from high school.

Policy 431 - Student Attendance

#### **Excused Absences**

When a student will be absent, parents/guardians must fill out the Online Absence Request through Skyward (middle school and high school only) or contact the school office by 7:55 am, stating the reason for the absence and when they are expected to return. If an absence is not excused by the end of the school day it will be counted as unexcused with a detention assigned. Students who are 18 years of age still need permission from a parent/guardian.

The school attendance officer is empowered to approve a legal excuse to any student for the following reasons:

- 1. Personal illness or incapacitation of the student.
- 2. Critical illness, death, or a funeral in the student's immediate family or close friends.
- 3. Family trips that can only be taken during the normal school term.
- 4. Medical, dental, chiropractic, optometry, and mental health appointments with a doctor's note <u>including</u> <u>appointment time.</u>
- 5. Students taking the state driver's license test or permit.
- 6. A court appearance or other legal procedure involving the student.
- 7. Extreme weather conditions.
- 8. Religious holidays or other religious reasons.
- 9. Special circumstances that are approved in advance.
- 10. A quarantine as imposed by a public health officer.

#### **Exemptions**

- Students meeting with the principal, counselor, school nurse, or other school specialists.
- Students attending an event with student organizations or athletics. Also includes job shadows, Youth Apprenticeship, (2) college visits (with a signed visit form), and field trips.

Unless there is prior approval <u>before</u> the last day of school, and the absence falls under the Excused Absences listed above, <u>all students (including senior's last day) must be present</u> to turn in library technology, classroom and library books, clean out their locker, have the sign-out sheet initialled by a classroom teacher, and pay any remaining fees/negative lunch balances.

#### **Medical/Documented Absence**

Written documentation to excuse the absence must be provided by a licensed physician, other healthcare professional, dentist, chiropractor, counselor, or psychiatrist for <u>all</u> appointments. This applies to court orders and other absences. Documentation must be provided during the time of the absence or immediately upon return. It must be in writing and shall state the time period for which it is valid. *Example - a 2:30 pm doctor appointment in town does not require an entire day absence*. Any timeframe outside of the appointment will be deemed unexcused unless the healthcare professional requires they remain out of school before or after their visit. If 10 excused absences are exceeded and health care is not accessible, the District has a school nurse that can provide the basis for the excuse.



MP District Handbook

7

#### **Excused Parental/Guardian Absence (without documentation)**

A maximum of 10 days are allowed per year/five (5) days in a semester, for which a parent/guardian can excuse their child from school with no documentation. An online absent request or phone call must be provided to the school by 9:00 am on the morning of the absence - Wis. Stat. sec. 118.15 (3) (c). All absences beyond (10) days would be deemed unexcused and the <a href="lowa County Truancy Program">lowa County Truancy Program</a> will be followed. Special circumstances that show good cause may be approved in advance by the building principal.

#### Student Leaving School

Students are required to always check in and out of the school building office (name, reason, and time in or out) when they leave and return to school. Requests to leave the school must be submitted in writing to the office by the student's parent/guardian. A phone call from the student's parent/guardian will also be accepted.

If a student fails to sign out properly, or sign out without permission, a detention will be assigned. Students may not participate or practice after school hours if the student is absent for the afternoon of the school day for an illness reason. If the student's absence is for a non-illness reason, the student is ineligible for practice or competition unless the parent/guardian has requested permission from the principal prior to 9:00 a.m. that day, and such reason is excused. Students are expected to return to school following their appointments.

#### **Unexcused Absences**

Students who are absent from school <u>with</u> the consent of their parent/guardian, but whose absence <u>does not fall under the reasons listed above</u> shall be considered unexcused. A student who is absent from school with no approved reason or excuse is truant and will be considered unexcused.

<u>High School -</u> Unexcused students will be assigned detentions as follows: Number of periods missed 0-2 = 15 minutes, 3-4 = 30 minutes, 5-9 = 1 hour. All make-up work and detention time must be completed by the end of each quarter or the student's grade may be lowered as a result of incomplete work.

High school students may not participate in co-curricular activities until assigned detentions are served or make-up work is completed as a result of an unexcused absence. All students with an unexcused absence will be permitted to make-up any exam missed during an absence.

#### **Truancy (Link to Iowa County Truancy Program)**

A student is considered truant if they are absent without an acceptable excuse for all or part of one or more days during which school is held. Mineral Point School Middle/High School defines a "part of the day" as missing up to two (2) class periods. A "full day" is defined as missing three (3) or more class periods.

#### **Habitually Truant**

A student qualifies to be habitually truant when he/she is absent without an acceptable excuse all or part of five or more days in a school semester, Wis. Stat. sec. 118.16(1)(a) and (c).

#### <u>Tardiness</u>

Students who are tardy to school with the consent of their parent/guardian, <u>but whose tardy does not fall under the reasons listed above under Excused Absences</u>, **shall be considered unexcused**.

Middle/High School - Both excused and unexcused tardies count towards the assigned consequences listed below.

Students should be in the classroom by the first bell in order to avoid being tardy for class. If a student needs to use the restroom between classes or has a locker issue they should report to the classroom first and get permission from the teacher. If a student does not report to the classroom and is marked tardy, the prior period teacher must write a pass to excuse them.

#### Middle School Consequences

1. Four tardies will result in a lunch detention.

#### **High School Consequences**

- 1. First tardy will be excused with a warning.
- 2. Second and third tardy will result in a 15 minute detention.
- 3. Fourth through sixth tardy will be a 30 minute detention.
- 4. Seven+ tardies will be a 45 minute detention.

MP

MP District Handbook

8

#### **SUSPENSION**

In accordance with Wisconsin State Statute 120.13 (1) (b) and (c), students who have cases of repeated or flagrant violations of school rules or when a student's behavior threatens the health, safety, and welfare of others, or endangers the property, health, or safety of any employee or school board member of the school district in which the pupil is enrolled, a student may be suspended from school. Suspensions will be handled in accordance with state law and school policy. Students may be suspended out-of-school for up to five days. When students are suspended from school they are prohibited from being on school grounds or participating in any extra-curricular activities for the period of the suspension.

Students may also serve an in-school suspension for up to three days. In such instances, students would report to a designated room for the day, <u>as well as be suspended from participating in any after school extra-curricular activities the day of the in-school suspension.</u> As in all other student disciplinary matters, due process is given to all students.

#### **EXPULSION**

In accordance with Wisconsin State Statute 120.13 (1) (b) and (c), the School Board may expel a pupil from school whenever it finds the pupil guilty of repeated refusal or neglect to obey the rules or engages in conduct which endangers the property, health, or safety of others while under the supervision of school authority; or endangers the property, health or safety of any employee or school board member of the school district in which the pupil is enrolled, and is satisfied that the interest of the school demands the pupil's expulsion. Expulsion proceedings will be conducted in accordance with Wis. State Statute 120.13(1) (c). A student who has been expelled is prohibited from attending any school function and will not be allowed on school owned property for the duration of his/her expulsion.

#### **FORGERY**

A student shall not, orally or in writing, use or sign the name of another person, including their parent/guardian, or falsify times, dates, grades, addresses or other data on school records, in correspondence, or in other written material directed to the school or school personnel. This is not only against the law, but students who leave school without proper permission create a serious legal liability problem for the school district. This is a severe infraction and will result in disciplinary action.

#### STUDENT CONDUCT CODE

Mineral Point Schools does not condone the use of inappropriate language, gestures, or other types of inappropriate student conduct. The manner in which such incidents are handled will vary according to the circumstances surrounding the incident and previous past practice. The administration shall make a concerted effort to communicate rules per student conduct to the student body each year.

Student behavior that is dangerous, disruptive or unruly, or that interferes with the teacher's ability to teach effectively will not be tolerated. Any student who engages in such behavior may be subject to removal from class and placement as outlined by Board Policy 443 and Exhibit 443. In addition, the student may be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with established board policies and school rules. This code of conduct applies to all students K-12.

#### **SALE OF GOODS AND SERVICES**

No student may receive for his or her personal benefit anything of value from any student to sell, promote the sale of or act as a solicitor for the sale of any goods or services while on school property or at a school activity/event.

#### VANDALISM AND PROPERTY DAMAGE

The taxpayers of the Mineral Point School District provides its students with buildings and facilities, equipment, textbooks, and other supplies. To safeguard this investment and to ensure their continued availability, students are held accountable for actions that result in damage to school property. Students who willfully destroy through negligence or lose school property will be required to pay the <u>full</u> replacement cost of the item destroyed or lost and will be subject to disciplinary action which includes, but is not limited to, suspension, expulsion, and/or referral to legal authorities. Students will not be expected to pay for damage that occurs through normal usage.

#### **COMPUTER NETWORK USE**

Computer networks, including the Internet, offer vast, diverse, and unique resources to both students and teachers. The district's goal in providing these services to staff and students is to promote learning by facilitating resource sharing, innovation, and communication.

The smooth operation of the network relies upon the proper conduct of the end users who must adhere to strict guidelines. In general, this requires efficient, ethical, and legal utilization of the network resources for academic purposes only. As students and staff use this network, it is essential that each user on the network recognizes his/her responsibility



in having access to the vast services, sites, and people. The user is ultimately responsible for his/her actions in accessing network services and for adhering to district use policies, procedures, and guidelines.

If a Mineral Point Unified School District user violates these provisions, his/her account may be terminated and future access could be limited or denied. Legal and/or disciplinary action may also be taken where/when appropriate in accordance with Wis. State Statute 943.70, Board Policy 364.1 and Administrative Rule and Exhibit 364.1.

#### **ELECTRONIC USE**

We recognize that cell/smart phones are a part of our society and how we do business in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century. It is our goal to maintain a positive educational environment while preparing our students for the future.

Mineral Point School District's Electronic Information and Communication Systems Use Policy, as well as the Mineral Point School District's Acceptable Use Policy, govern the use of all electronic tools and acceptable use of the Internet in the District.

#### **Mobile Electronics and Social Networking**

The Mineral Point School District is preparing students to be active, constructive participants in the global community. Mobile and social technologies are used throughout society and integration of these tools within the MPSD is essential. Furthermore, technology can improve student learning and increase effective educational practices in our classes (See National Education Technology Plan 2010). For these reasons, MPSD has the following guidelines for its use.

#### **Expectations**

Responsible use of all technology resources is a given at Mineral Point Schools. Students are expected to be ethical, respectful, academically honest, and supportive of the school's mission.

#### Hand Held Devices (Cell Phones)/Headphones

#### Elementary

• Students are permitted to bring their personal hand held electronic devices, but should turn them off/silent and keep them in their backpack/locker during the school day.

#### Middle/High School

- Students are permitted to bring their personal hand held electronic devices. Cell Phones, including ear buds, are allowed in all common areas of MP High School during passing times, including before and after school. Cell phones and ear buds may not be used during lunch.
- Students may keep their electronic devices in their lockers or if they choose to bring them to class, they must be placed in designated cell phone location.

Cell phones cannot be used in locker rooms or bathrooms. Please see Wis. Stat. § 175.22(2)(d).

If a student is feeling ill and needs to leave, they are required to obtain permission to call home from the office. In turn, it is recommended that parents/guardians refrain from calling or texting their child during the school day. If there is a need to get the student a message, the parent/guardian should contact the office and the office will deliver the message. If there is an emergency, parents/guardians should contact the office so that the student can be brought in to call home with privacy.

#### **During Class**

Students are not to use electronic devices, including ear buds and smart watches, during class periods except when specifically directed to by a teacher or staff member. The use of hand-held devices for non-instructional purposes is disruptive and therefore prohibited.

If a student is found misusing a cell phone, other personal hand held electronic device, headphones, smart watch or earbuds, the item will be taken to the school office with consequences as listed below.

#### Consequences for Cell Phones / Ear Buds / Smart Watches

Consequences for any student that violates this code, although not limited to the following, are listed below:

1st Offense The electronic device is taken away for the remainder of the school day. Students may pick up the device in the office at the end of the school day.

**2<sup>nd</sup> Offense** The device is taken away for three (3) consecutive school days. Parents/guardians would be notified of a second offense. The student must check the device into the office before school and may pick it up at the end of the school day.

MP District Handbook

10

**3<sup>rd</sup> Offense** The device is taken away for five (5) consecutive school days. Parents/guardians would be

notified of a third offense. The student must check the device into the office before school and

may pick it up at the end of the school day.

**4th + Offense** The device is taken away for five (5) consecutive school days. Parents/guardians would be

notified of each offense. The student must check the device into the office before school and may pick it up at the end of the school day. With each additional offense, the student will also be

assigned a detention.

#### **CHROMEBOOKS & RESPONSIBILITIES**

Students are responsible for their devices and meeting these expectations:

- Bring your charged device to school each day.
- Charging: Charge your device at home. The battery will last long enough for your school day. The district does not replace lost chargers. A replacement charger can be bought for \$25.
- Care: Take care that your device is in good working order.
- Cleaning: Clean your device only as recommended. See library staff for how to clean your device safely.
- Repair: If your device needs to be repaired, don't hesitate. You can stop in at the library to pick up a loaner and drop off your device.
- Printing: Use printing access wisely.
- Returning: You'll be returning your device and charger to the school when you graduate, unenroll, or we are
  upgrading the device. It is yours to use, but it belongs to the District. Devices and chargers not returned will be
  charged back to you and disabled.
- Maintenance: You may be asked to return your device for maintenance or for other purposes.
- Loaners: If you need a loaner device because yours is in for repair/forgotten, please treat the device as your own.
- Theft or loss: If you lose your device, please notify library or office staff.
- If you don't need your device (field trip, athletic event, etc.), keeping it in your locker or in a classroom with the teacher's permission is the safest place.
- Altering Your Device: Students may not alter the device, disassemble it, change the operating system, complete repairs, or make other alterations.

Lost and damaged devices may incur a charge, a student may be responsible for these charges:

Item/Repair	Cost
Loss of Charging Equipment	\$25
Theft or Loss of Device	\$400
Screen Repair - Depending on model	\$50 - \$100
Repeated or Intentional Damage*	Varies

#### **Bring Your Own Device**

Students in grades 11 and 12 may bring personal devices such as laptops or tablets to school for educational use under the BYOD (Bring Your Own Device) policy. Devices must be used responsibly and only for class-related activities, connected to the school's Wi-Fi—not personal data. The school is not responsible for lost, stolen, or damaged devices. Recording without permission and use of social media, messaging, or games during class is prohibited. Misuse may result in disciplinary action or loss of BYOD privileges. **Students must complete and submit a BYOD permission form before using devices at school.** By participating, students and parents agree to follow all guidelines.

#### Elementary/Middle School Games & Non-Academic Websites

Computers are used for academic purposes. Games are not allowed unless assigned by the teacher. If a student is caught on games or other non-academic sights, the following will apply. When the computer is taken, students will be responsible for making up the work. If it is a class assignment, the student can get the Chromebook for that specific class and return it to the office after class.

1st Offense The student will leave their Chromebook in the office for the rest of the day.

2nd Offense The student will leave their Chromebook in the office for three days. Parent/guardian will be notified.

3rd Offense The student will leave their Chromebook in the office for five days. Parent/guardian will be notified.

#### ALCOHOL, TOBACCO, AND OTHER DRUG ABUSE

The use, possession and/or distribution of alcohol, tobacco, nicotine, or controlled substances is prohibited both by state statute and school policy. Any student engaging in such behavior will be referred to the proper legal authorities and to the Student Assistance Program. In addition to any criminal penalties, the student may be suspended and/or expelled from school.

#### **PUPIL HARASSMENT**

Pupil Harassment means behavior toward pupils based, in whole or in part, on sex, race, national origin, ancestry, creed, pregnancy, marital or parental/guardian status, gender identity, sexual orientation, or physical, mental, emotional, or learning disability which substantially interferes with a pupil's school performance or creates an intimidating, hostile, or offensive school environment. Such behavior will not be tolerated and incidents of pupil harassment will be dealt with according to state and federal law and school policy.

#### STUDENT SEXUAL HARASSMENT

The Mineral Point School District in compliance with Wisconsin Statutes 118.13, 111.32 (13), Title XI and Chapter 227, Board Policy 441.1, will maintain a learning environment free from any form of sexual harassment or intimidation toward and between students. The school will take all necessary and appropriate action to eliminate it, up to and including discipline of offenders. Examples of prohibited conduct:

- 1. Unwelcome or unwanted physical contact.
- 2. Requests or demands for sexual favors.
- 3. Verbal abuse
- Display of sexually graphic or explicit materials.

Students who believe they are victims and/or parents/guardians, who believe there is sexual harassment, should immediately report their concerns to the principal, school counselor, teacher, or a social worker. Formal complaints will be taken seriously and will be subject to a thorough review and prompt investigation. A procedure is in place to review, appeal, and respond to all complaints. Copies of such procedures can be obtained in the school's offices and are included with this handbook.

#### **WEAPONS**

In accordance with sec. 948.60, Stats., and sec. 948.61, Stats., students are prohibited from possessing weapons (as defined by sec. 939.22 (10), Stats.), or objects that resemble weapons, or that may be used as a weapon on school premises. Anyone violating this policy will be immediately suspended from school and referred to the local police department and other responsible outside agencies. Students found to have violated this policy may be considered for expulsion.

#### **DISORDERLY CONDUCT**

Whoever, in a public or private place, engages in violent, abusive, indecent, profane, boisterous, unreasonably loud, or otherwise disorderly conduct under circumstances in which the conduct tends to cause or provoke a disturbance is subject to disciplinary procedures and referral to legal authorities.

#### **SCHOOL DISRUPTIONS**

Students are prohibited from engaging in behavior that can be reasonably forecast as materially and substantially disrupting the school. This includes behavior that is pervasively vulgar, harmful to self or others, or causes classroom attention to be diverted from instruction.

MP District Handbook

andbook 12

#### **GENERAL DISCRIMINATION COMPLAINT PROCEDURES**

Any complaint regarding the interpretation or application of the district's nondiscrimination policy shall be processed in accordance with the following procedures:

1. Any employee, student, job applicant, or citizen complaining of discrimination on the basis of race, creed, sex or sexual orientation, gender identity, age, national origin, handicap, marital status, political affiliation, arrest or conviction record, or other factor provided for by state or federal law, shall report the complaint to the district. Such reports may be submitted as follows:

To a District Title IX Coordinator, either in person, by U.S. mail, by telephone, or by electronic mail, using the contact information listed above. In person reports should be made when the Title IX Coordinator is reasonably available during regular working hours. Reports submitted by telephone, mail, or electronic mail may be made at any time.

By any other means that results in a Title IX Coordinator actually receiving the person's verbal or written report.

- 2. The District Title IX Coordinator, upon receiving such a complaint shall, within 24 hours, report the nature, time, and date of the suspected infraction in writing to the building principal.
- 3. The building principal, upon receiving such a report shall:
  - a. Immediately undertake an investigation of the suspected infraction, and
  - b. Within 10 calendar days, or as soon as practicable after receiving the district administrator's report, decide the merits of the case, determine the action to be taken, if any, and report in writing the findings and recommend resolution to the district administrator and the complainant.
- 4. Within 10 calendar days after the date of the building principal's decision, the complaint may appeal the decision to the district administrator. The appeal shall be made in writing. The district administrator shall review the appeal as soon as practicable. The district administrator shall have the power to affirm, reverse, or modify the decision of the building principal in whole or in part or remand the matter back to the building principal with instructions for further study. A decision shall be made in writing within 20 calendar days of receiving the appeal.
- 5. If the complainant is still dissatisfied with the recommended resolution, he/she may file an appeal in writing with the Board within 10 calendar days. The Board shall hear the appeal at its next regular Board meeting, or at the Board President's discretion, the appeal may be considered at a special meeting.
- 6. Appeals beyond the Board may be made to appropriate agencies (e.g. State Superintendent of Public Instruction, Equal Employment Opportunities Commission) and/or the courts having proper jurisdiction.

#### **STUDENT SAFETY**

Student emergency information must be provided by parents/guardians and all supervising staff, coaches, and volunteers must have student emergency information available to them during school hours and for all co-curricular activities outside of school hours, on or off campus.

#### **DISCIPLINE POLICIES AND PROCEDURES**

These policies and procedures apply to all students who are enrolled in the Mineral Point School District, including those who attend the Options in Education Program.

#### **DISCIPLINE**

The development of responsible behavior and self-discipline among students occurs at two levels within a school.

First, since the students spend the greatest amount of time during the school day in the classroom, the classroom teacher must assume the primary responsibility for gaining the respect and cooperation of the students so that an effective learning environment may be maintained. Classroom interventions will be attempted as a first corrective action. Examples of classroom interventions may include:

- Remind/redirect
- Logical consequences
- Take a break in the classroom

- Take a break out of the classroom
- Parent/family phone calls

Classroom teachers can work with the Pupil Services department to develop additional potential classroom interventions

MP

through the Student Support Team process. Examples of potential interventions may include:

- Teaching a replacement behavior or coping strategy
- Creating a behavior contract or chart
- Providing regulation breaks
- Assigning the student to a check-in/check-out program

- Conducting a FBA and developing a Behavior Intervention Plan
- Mentoring
- Restorative Practices
- Referral to community resources

When corrective actions taken by the classroom teacher have failed or the rule infraction is of a severe nature, the incident shall be referred to the principal for investigation and appropriate action.

The severity of consequences applied by the principal depends on two factors:

- The seriousness of the offense
- The previous disciplinary record of the student

It should be understood that students who are referred to the principal will be subject to appropriate disciplinary measures as outlined in the Administrative Discipline Plan on the next page.

#### ADMINISTRATIVE DISCIPLINE PLAN

#### \*\*High School Discipline Procedures begin at Step 2\*\*

Step 1	Lunch Detention	Students report to lunch detention in the office and are assigned an individual study room.  Students are expected to arrive no more than five minutes after they are released from class.
Step 2	After School Detention	Detention takes place in the library Mon, Tues, Thurs, and Friday from 3:30 to 4:00pm. Detentions may also be made up on Wednesdays in the high school office between the hours of 2:00 p.m. and 4:00 p.m. or before school if arrangements are made in advance. No cell phones or other communication/music devices will be permitted. Length of detention assigned will be determined.
Step 3	In School Suspension  • Failure to follow rules will result in an OSS	Students who are assigned to the ISS will spend the day in a supervised area for in-school suspension and are required to bring assignments and materials to last the entire day. No cell phones or other communication/music devices will be permitted. Students in in-school suspension are also unable to participate in after school events or activities.
Step 4	Out of School Suspension & Parent/Guardian Conference with administration.	Students who are assigned OSS are not allowed on school grounds for any reason for the entire day (or days) they are suspended. They may not participate in any school related activities, including after school events, during said suspension time.
Step 5	Request for expulsion hearing with the Board of Education	
Other	Community Service	As part of, or instead of, disciplinary action, the school board, superintendent, principal or designee, may allow a student to perform community service on school grounds during school hours.

MP

#### PROVISIONS FOR THE USE OF THE ADMINISTRATIVE DISCIPLINE POLICY

- 1. A disciplinary file will be initiated for each student referred to the high school administration. A record of each violation will be maintained. Parents/Guardians will be notified on Skyward Family Access of all violations of the Administrative Discipline Policy.
- 2. Normally, a student will be advanced on the Administrative Discipline Policy one step at a time; however, the administration reserves the right to exercise discretion depending upon the circumstances of the violation.
- 3. Students are required to serve their discipline step. A student may not use work, athletic practice/game, etc., as a reason to miss discipline to be served.
- 4. <u>Students may not participate or practice in any school-sponsored extracurricular activity until detention hours are completed.</u>

#### DISCIPLINE INFRACTIONS AND CONSEQUENCES

#### **A. SCHOOL ATTENDANCE**

Code	Description	Administrative Discipline Plan
A-1 A	Truancy/Unexcused Absence: The act of being absent from school part or all of a school day without permission of parents/guardians or school administrators. If an absence is not excused by the end of the school day it will be counted as unexcused. Students who are 18 years of age still need permission from a parent/guardian.	Step 1-4
A-2a	Leaving Campus Without a Pass: The act of being absent from school without a pass or permission from the office.	Step 1-2
A-2b	Excessive Leaving Campus Without a Pass: If a student repeats A-2a three or more times in a quarter.	Step 2-3
A-3a	Tardiness: The act of reporting late for school, class or other required activities without an acceptable excuse.	Step 1-2 / Other
A-3b	Excessive Tardiness: If a student repeats A-3a more than five or more times in a quarter. 5 tardies = 1 unexcused absence	Step 2-3 / Other

#### **B. STUDENT/STUDENT RELATIONSHIPS**

Code	Description	Administrative Discipline Plan
B-1	Threatening or Intimidating Acts: The act of verbally, or by gesture, threatening the well-being, health or safety of any student on school property, or enroute to or from school.	Step 2-3 (referral to police when appropriate)
B-2	Physical Attack: The act of physically assaulting (includes spitting on) or, in some manner, attempting to injure any student on school property, or going to or from school.	Step 3-5 (referral to police when appropriate)

B-3	Disrespect: The act of insulting, calling derogatory names, using obscenity toward, dishonoring or, in another manner, abusing verbally, in writing, or through the use of technology toward any member of the student body.	Step 1-4 (referral to police when appropriate)
B-4	Shake Down: The act of extorting things of value from a person in the school, under pressure of either implied or expressed threats.	Step 4 (referral to police when appropriate)
B-5	Fighting: The act of involving hostile bodily contact in or on school property, or going to or from school, including any activity under school sponsorship.	Step 4-5 (referral to police when appropriate)
B-6	Scuffle	Step 2-3
B-7	Property Damage	Step 2-3 (restitution required through parental/guardian contact) / Other
B-8	Theft	Step 1-4 (restitution required through parental/guardian contact and referral to police when appropriate)
B-9	Horseplay: The act of tripping, shoving, misusing other students' books, etc.	Step 1-3 / Other

#### **C. STUDENT/STAFF RELATIONSHIPS**

Code	Description	Administrative Discipline Plan
C-1	Insubordination: The act of willfully failing to respond or carry out a reasonable request by authorized school personnel.	Step 1-3
C-2	Threatening or Intimidating Acts: The act of verbally or by gesture threatening the well-being, health or safety of any member of the school staff.	Step 4-5 (referral to police when appropriate)
C-3	Physical Attack: The act of physically assaulting any member of the school staff on school property or at any activity under school sponsorship.	Step 5 (notification to police)
C-4	Disrespect: The act of insulting, calling derogatory names, dishonoring, making gestures, or in other manner abusing verbally or in writing any member of the school staff.	Step 3-4 (referral to police when appropriate)
C-5	Disrespect for the Property of Others:	See specific behaviors below
C-5a	Damage	Step 2-4 (restitution required through parental/guardian

		contact)
C-5b	Theft	Step 2-4 (referral to police when appropriate)
C-5c	Major Theft/Damage	Step 5 (restitution required/referral to police)

#### **D. SCHOOL PROPERTY**

Code	Description	Administrative Discipline Plan
D-1	Vandalism: The act of willfully destroying public property:	See specific behaviors below
D-1a	Destruction: The act of rendering property unusable.	Step 3-4 (restitution required and referral to police)
D-1b	Defacing: The act of damaging property requiring cleaning or repair.	Step 2-4 (restitution required and possible police referral)
D-1c	Misuse of Printed Material/Inappropriate computer use/Abuse of Technology:The act of destroying or defacing magazines, books, or other printed material. The act of searching, downloading, or printing inappropriate items off of the internet.	Step 1-3 (restitution required), loss of technology privileges.
D-2	Theft:	See specific behaviors on next page
D-2a	Theft: Not serious enough to report to police.	Step 2-3 (restitution required)
D-2b	Major Theft: Considerable enough to be reported to police.	Step 3-5 (restitution required and referral to police)
D-3	Abuse of School Grounds:	Step 3-5 (restitution required and referral to police when appropriate)
D-4	Littering	Step 1-2
D-5	Misuse of Food: The act of consuming food or drink other than in assigned areas or disposing of it improperly.	Step 1-3

#### **E. PROTECTION OF THE PUBLIC SAFETY**

Code	Description	Administrative Discipline Plan
E-1	Detonation of Firecrackers or Other Explosive Devices:	Step 4-5 (referral to police)

E-2	False Alarms:	See specific behaviors below
E-2a	The act of initiating a fire alarm or initiating a report warning of a fire or other catastrophe without just cause.	Step 4 (referral to police)
E-2b	School Safety Threat	Step 4-5 (referral to police)
E-3	Arson: The act of willfully and maliciously burning or attempting to burn, any part of any building or any property of the school or of its staff and students.	Step 5 (referral to police)
E-4	Improper Use of Motor Vehicles	Step 1-3
E-5	Possession of Weapons: The act of having a weapon in person, in a locker, backpack, or vehicle.	Step 4-5 (referral to police.)
E-5a	Possession of Weapons: Realistic, look-a-like weapon on a person, in a locker, backpack, or vehicle.	Step 2-5

## F. ALCOHOL, TOBACCO, DRUGS and SYNTHETICS

Code	Description	Administrative Discipline Plan
F-1	Alcohol and Drugs:	See specific behaviors on next page
F-1a	Possession	Step 5 (police involved in readmission conference)
F-1b	Selling or Transmitting	Step 5 (referral to the police for prosecution)
F-1c	Noticeably Under the Influence	Step 5 (referral to police when appropriate)
F-1d	Observed Use	Step 5 (referral to police when appropriate)
F-1e	Paraphernalia	Step 4-5 (referral to police when appropriate)
F-2	Tobacco:	See specific behaviors below
F-2a	Possession	Step 3 (the tobacco substance will be confiscated and not returned to the student and referral to police for ordinance violation)

F-2b	Use	Step 3-4 (referral to police for ordinance violation)
F-3	Electronic cigarettes or any vaping devices:	See specific behaviors below
F-3a	Possession	Step 3-4 (the tobacco substance will be confiscated and not returned to the student and referral to police for ordinance violation)
F-3b	Use	Step 3-4 (referral to police for ordinance violation)

#### **G. OTHER DISCIPLINARY INFRACTIONS**

Code	Description	Administrative Discipline Plan		
G-1	Repeated or Serious Classroom Disruption	Step 3-4		
G-2	Disruption of Meeting or Assembly	Step 2-3 (possible exclusion from future assemblies)		
G-3	Cheating: Stealing a test, tampering with Gradebook, copying work, etc.	Step 2-4		
G-4	Forgery: The act, written or spoken, of misrepresenting the truth (i.e. forged passes, parent/guardian signatures, false phone calls, misinformation to school personnel, etc.)	Step 2-3		
G-5	Carrying Laser Pointers, Music Devices, and Video Devices: (Except for educational purposes.) Unauthorized devices will be confiscated for the remainder of the school day.	Step 1-2		
G-6	Being in an Unauthorized Area: The parking lots are unauthorized areas during the school day. Students must possess a hall pass when in a non-scheduled area.	Step 1-2		
G-7	Being an Accessory to a School Violation	Step assignment at the administration's discretion depending upon offense and level of involvement.		
G-8	Abusive or Vulgar Language: The act of using such language in the presence of staff members and/or students, including written notes and published material.	Step 1-4 (referral to police when appropriate)		
G-9	Inappropriate Displays of Public Affection	Step 1-2		

19

- Any situation not specifically covered by the above policies will be dealt with on an individual basis and the penalty will be determined by the administration to fit the offense.
- The Administrative Team reserves the right to modify any of the aforementioned behavioral consequences.

#### **DRESS CODE**

To ensure that standards of good health, safety, and proper educational decorum are maintained, the following standards of good grooming shall apply.

- 1. Wear clothing that is appropriate for school activities. Coats/jackets should not be worn and be placed in lockers during the day.
- 2. Shorts, skirts, and dresses must be no shorter than mid-thigh when standing.
- 3. Shirts and tank tops must have straps at least two fingers wide and must fully cover the chest, back, and sides.
- 4. Clothing must fully cover undergarments, including bra straps, underwear, and boxer shorts, at all times.
- 5. Shirts, including crop tops, must provide reasonable coverage and should not be excessively revealing.
- 6. Jewelry should be appropriate and not present a safety hazard. Chains or studded items are not allowed.
- 7. Clothing, medallions, pins, or jewelry with suggestive double meanings, sexual innuendos, suggestive pictures, gang symbols, racial or gender slurs, the Confederate Flag, vulgar or obscene language, or promoting drugs, tobacco, or alcohol are not permissible.
- 8. All standards for dress and grooming apply to all Mineral Point activities unless a request for special or unusual dress (such as homecoming, prom, or athletic events) has been approved in advance by the administration.
- 9. Personal Hygiene Students are expected to use good personal hygiene practices.
- 10. No blankets, hats, or hoods are to be worn in the school building during the school day.
- 11. Backpacks are not to be carried from class to class unless approved by the building principal.

#### **CONSEQUENCES FOR INAPPROPRIATE DRESS**

- 1. The student will call home for the parent/guardian to bring appropriate clothing or be sent home to change into appropriate clothing. Inappropriate jewelry, medallions, or pins will be held in the office until the end of the day. If the parent/guardian is unreachable or the student refuses to change or bring items to the office, the student will be placed in an individual study area in the office for the remainder of the day.
- 2. The student will serve a detention for multiple offenses (Steps 1-2).

Administration will determine the appropriateness of dress and for student appearance. A good measure of appearance is to remember that an item of clothing that is offensive to one is considered offensive to all and could be a dress code violation.

#### **ACCIDENT INSURANCE**

The Mineral Point School District does <u>not</u> provide insurance coverage for student injuries incurred at school or from participation in school affiliated activities, (ie: athletics or clubs). The school district recommends that families review their current health and accident insurance to determine if coverage is adequate.

#### **FIRE AND TORNADO DRILLS**

Fire drills are held monthly with tornado drills held periodically. Teachers will give students instructions as to the exits and stairways to use. When a fire alarm is sounded, all people in the building should exit. Students and staff are instructed to move as quickly and orderly as possible from their rooms to the assigned exits. Once everyone is outside, they should keep at least 50 feet from the building.

#### SCHOOL SAFETY THREATS AND FALSE ALARMS

In case of a school threat, the school administration will immediately convene and decide if evacuation is necessary. If evacuation is necessary, students and staff will be sent to the lowa County Fairgrounds. Students will be sent home only if their parents/guardians have made previous arrangements. The building will be searched by law enforcement and students will return when the clear signal is given.

Making a school threat or a false fire alarm is considered an extremely serious and dangerous situation. Students who make a school threat or false fire alarm will be immediately suspended and referred for criminal prosecution and will be

considered for expulsion from school, pursuant to state statute 120.13(1)(c).

#### **REASONABLE AND NECESSARY FORCE**

School officials are not prohibited from using the corporal punishment law to use reasonable and necessary force when intervening in potentially violent or threatening situations involving students. Specifically, reasonable and necessary force may be used for the following purposes:

- 1. To quell a disturbance or prevent an act that threatens physical injury to any person;
- 2. To obtain possession of a weapon or other dangerous object within a student's control;
- 3. For the purpose of self-defense or the defense of others, or for the protection of property in accordance with state statutes.
- 4. To remove a disruptive student from the school premises, a motor vehicle, or a school sponsored activity.
- 5. To prevent a student from inflicting harm on himself/herself.
- 6. To protect the safety of others.

Incidental, minor, or reasonable physical contact designed to maintain order and control may be used in the district.

#### **BULLYING**

#### Introduction/Prohibition

The Mineral Point Unified School District is committed to creating a safe, caring and respectful learning environment for all the students and strictly enforces a ban against bullying of any of its students by anyone. It is the policy of the District that its students, employees and volunteers will not be allowed to engage in any form of bullying or intimidation toward other students, employees, or volunteers.

#### Definition

Bullying is aggressive, intentional, or deliberate hostile behavior toward another. Bullying can include, but is not limited to, intimidation such as name calling or threatening; social alienation such as shunning or spreading rumors; written notes, phone calls or electronic messages that are offensive, hurtful, annoying, or threatening; or physical aggression such as assaults on a student or attacks on a student's property. Behaviors characterized as bullying are not allowed at school, during a school-sponsored activity, on school buses, or through the use of school equipment in the case of "cyber-bullying." In situations in which the "cyber bullying" originated from a non-school computer, but brought to the attention of school officials, any disciplinary action shall be based upon whether the conduct is determined to be severely disruptive of the educational process so that it markedly interrupts or severely impedes the day-to-day operations of a school. In addition, such conduct must also be in violation of the published school policy. Such conduct includes, but is not limited to, harassment or making a threat off school grounds that is intended to endanger the health, safety, or property of others, including that of a student, district employee, or school board member.

#### **Procedure for Reporting**

The Mineral Point School District takes allegations of bullying seriously and will respond to complaints and allegations of bullying. Students, parents/guardians, and staff members concerned about bullying issues should contact the principal or any other member of the staff about their concerns. These complaints can be verbal or written. Formal complaint forms are available at both the elementary and middle school/high school offices. We have also implemented the Safe Schools Alert system which can be found on the District website. Anyone can report an incident via text, email, the web, or by phone. All complaints will be investigated promptly and kept confidential within the bounds of the district's investigation by the law.

In order to maintain a hostility-free educational environment, Mineral Point Schools seeks to protect students from the harassing behaviors of other students, teachers, or other staff members. Students who make good-faith reports are protected from retaliation as explained above. Any student enrolled in Mineral Point Schools may be subject to disciplinary sanctions if they threaten, assault, or harass another student in retaliation for making a report. Sanctions also may be imposed in cases where no report has been filed, but a student threatens to retaliate against one who does make a report.

Where it is determined that inappropriate and/or bullying conduct has occurred, the Mineral Point School District will act to eliminate the conduct and impose corrective action, which may range from requiring the offender to work with school personnel to correct the behavior, a recommendation for the provision of school counseling, and/or disciplinary action where appropriate, which may include law enforcement intervention, suspension, expulsion, and/or court involvement.

#### **SCHOOL CALENDAR**

For an up-to-date school calendar, please go to our District website, <u>mineralpointschools.org</u> and click on CALENDAR. CRT Early Releases take place EVERY Wednesday of the month, releasing classes at 2:00pm.

#### **NOTICE OF CHILD FIND ACTIVITY**

The school district must locate, identify, and evaluate all resident children with disabilities, including children with disabilities attending private schools, regardless of the severity of their disabilities. The school district has a special education screening program to locate and screen all children with suspected disabilities who are residents of the district and who have not graduated from high school. Upon request the school district will screen any resident child who has not graduated high school to determine whether a special education referral is appropriate. A request may be made by contacting Angela Klein, Director of Special Education & Pupil Services, Mineral Point School District, 611 Cothern Street, Mineral Point, WI 53565 T: (608) 987-0712 or E: <a href="mailto:angela.klein@mp.k12.wi.us">angela.klein@mp.k12.wi.us</a>

#### Annually the district conducts developmental screening of preschool children.

Each child's motor, communication, and social skills are observed at various play areas. Each child is weighed and measured, and the child's hearing and vision is checked. The information is used to provide the parent/guardian with a profile of their child's current development and to provide suggestions for follow-up activities. Parents/guardians learn about community services available to them. The information from screening is also used to determine whether a child should be evaluated for a suspected disability. When school staff reasonably believe a child is a child with a disability, they refer the child for evaluation by a school district Individualized Education Program (IEP) team. Developmental screening will be part of developmental screening held annually in the Spring and Fall of each school year.

A physician, nurse, psychologist, social worker or administrator of a social agency who reasonably believes a child brought to him or her for services is a child with a disability has a legal duty to report the child to the school district in which the child resides. Before referring the child, the person making the referral must inform the child's parent/guardian that the referral will be made. The referral must be in writing and include the reason why the person believes the child is a child with a disability. Others who reasonably believe a child is a child with a disability may also refer the child to the school district in which the child resides. A referral of a child residing in the Mineral Point School District may be sent to Ms. Angela Klein at the school district address above.

The school district maintains pupil records, including information from screening and special education referral. All records directly related to a student and maintained by the school district are pupil records. They include records maintained in any way including, but not limited to, computer storage media, video and audiotape, film, microfilm, and microfiche. Records maintained for personal use by a teacher and not available to others and records available only to persons involved in the psychological treatment of a child are not pupil records.

#### The school district maintains several classes of pupil records.

- "Progress records" include grades, courses the child has taken, the child's attendance record, immunization records, required lead screening records, and records of school extra-curricular activities. Progress records must be maintained for at least five years after the child ceases to be enrolled.
- "Behavioral records" include such records as psychological tests, personality evaluations, records of conversations, written statements relating specifically to the pupil's behavior, tests relating specifically to achievement or measurement of ability, physical health records other than immunization and lead screening records, law enforcement officers' records, and other pupil records that are not "progress records." Law enforcement officers' records are maintained separately from other pupil records. Behavioral records may be maintained for no longer than one year after the child graduates or otherwise ceases to be enrolled, unless the parent/guardian specifies in writing that the records may be maintained for a longer period of time. The school district informs parents/guardians when pupil records are no longer needed to provide special education. At the request of the child's parents/guardians, the school district destroys the information that is no longer needed.
- The school district designates the following items as directory information. No directory data of students shall be given
  to individuals, organizations, or vendors not affiliated with the District for the purpose of distributing marketing
  materials.
- General Directory Information The following information the district maintains about a personally identifiable student may be disclosed by the district to the school community through, for example, district publications: Student's name; date and place of birth; parents'/guardians' names; grade level; enrollment status (e.g., full-time or part-time); participation in district-sponsored or district-recognized activities and sports; weight and height of members of athletic teams; participation in officially recognized activities and sports; dates of attendance; major field of study, degrees, honors and awards received; artwork or coursework displayed by the district; schools or school districts previously attended; and photographs, videotapes, digital images and recorded sound unless such records would be considered harmful or an invasion of privacy.
- Limited Directory Information In addition to general directory information, the following information the district maintains about a personally identifiable student may be disclosed to: parent/family groups or booster clubs that are recognized by the Board and are created solely to work with the district, its staff, students and parents/guardians and

MP

22

to raise funds for district activities for the purpose of encouraging membership or participation in the group or club; governmental entities including, but not limited to, law enforcement, Department of Social Services for official governmental purposes: The student's address, telephone number and e-mail address, and the parents'/guardians' addresses, telephone numbers and e-mail addresses. The district may require a person or entity that requires limited directory information to certify in writing that the information will not be re-disclosed without prior written consent of the parent/guardian or eligible student.

"Pupil physical health records" include basic health information about a pupil, including the pupil's immunization records, an emergency medical card, a log of first aid and medicine administered to the pupil, an athletic permit card, a record concerning the pupil's ability to participate in an education program, any required lead screening records, the results of any routine screening tests, such as for hearing, vision or scoliosis, and any follow-up to the test, and any other basic health information, as determined by the state superintendent. Any pupil record relating to a pupil's physical health that is not a pupil physical health record is treated as a patient health care record under sections 46.81 to 146.84, Wisconsin Statutes. Any pupil record concerning HIV testing is treated as provided under section 252.15, Wisconsin Statutes.

#### **DIRECTORY INFORMATION**

Access to Public Records Policy 823 FERPA permits school districts to disclose directory information pertaining to students as provided under FERPA and the Wisconsin pupil records law. Directory information can be disclosed without prior written consent either in school publications or to outside organizations.

Two federal laws require the Mineral Point School District to provide military recruiters, upon request, with three directory information categories- names, addresses and telephone listings- unless parents/guardians have advised the District that they do not want their student's information disclosed without their prior written consent.

Mineral Point School District has designated the following types of information pertaining to students to be "directory information" which will be made publicly available:

- -Student's name, address and telephone listing
- -Student's electronic mail address
- -Grade level
- -Date and place of birth
- -Major field of study
- -Participation in officially recognized sports/activities
- -Weight and height of members of athletic teams/graduates
- -Dates of attendance
- -Photographs
- -Degrees and awards received
- -Name of school most recently attended by the student

Any parent, guardian or guardian ad Litem of a student or any eligible student may opt out of directory information during registration or notify the District within 14 days of publication of this notice that all or part of the directory data may not be released without the prior consent of the parent, guardian, guardian ad Litem or eligible student.

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), and section 118.125, Wisconsin Statutes, afford parents/guardians and students over 18 years of age ("eligible students") the following rights with respect to education records:

Parents/guardians or eligible students should submit to the school principal a written request that identifies the record(s) they wish to inspect. The principal will make arrangements for access and notify the parent/guardian or eligible student of the time and place where the records may be inspected. The school district will comply with the request without unnecessary delay and before any meeting about an individualized education program, or any due process hearing, and in no case more than 45 days after the request has been made. If any record includes information on more than one child, the parents/guardians of those children have the right to inspect and review only the information about their child or to be informed of that specific information. Upon request, the school district will give a parent/guardian or eligible student a copy of the progress records and a copy of the behavioral records. Upon request, the school district will give the parent/guardian or eligible student a list of the types and locations of education records collected, maintained, or used by the district for special education. The school district will respond to

reasonable requests for explanations and interpretations of the records. A representative of the parent/guardians may inspect and review the records.

- The right to request the amendment of the student's education records that the parent/guardian or eligible student believes are inaccurate or misleading. Parents/guardians or eligible students may ask the Mineral Point School District to amend a record that they believe is inaccurate or misleading. They should write to the school principal, clearly identify the part of the record they want changed, and specify why it is inaccurate or misleading. If the district decides not to amend the record, the district will notify the parent/guardian or eligible student of the decision and the right to a hearing regarding the request for amendment. Additional information regarding the hearing procedures will be provided to the parent/guardian or eligible student when notified of the right to a hearing.
- The right to consent to disclosures of personally identifiable information in the student's education records, except to the extent that federal and state law authorizes disclosure without consent. The exceptions are stated in 34 CFR 99.31, Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act regulations; Sec. 9528, PL107-110, No Child Left-Behind Act of 2001; and section 118.125(2) (a) to (m) and sub. (2m), Wisconsin Statutes. One exception that permits disclosure without consent is disclosure to school officials with legitimate educational interests. A school official is a person employed by the district as an administrator, supervisor, instructor, or support staff member (including health or medical staff and law enforcement unit personnel); a person serving on the school board; a person or company with whom the district has contracted to perform a special task (such as an attorney, auditor, medical consultant, or therapist); or a parent/guardian or student serving on an official committee, such as a disciplinary or grievance committee, or assisting another school official in performing his or her tasks. A school official has a legitimate educational interest if the official needs to review an education record in order to fulfill his or her professional responsibility. Upon request, the district discloses education records without consent to officials of another school district in which a student seeks or intends to enroll. Also the district discloses "directory data" without consent, unless the parent/guardian notifies the district that it may not be released without prior parental/guardian consent.
- The right to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning alleged failures by the District to comply with the requirements of FERPA. The name and address of the Office that administers FERPA is: Family Policy Compliance Office, U.S. Department of Education, 400 Maryland Avenue, S.W., Washington, DC 20202-4605

#### NOTICE OF SCHOOL DISTRICT POLICIES ON SEX DISCRIMINATION, THE DISTRICT'S TITLE IX COORDINATOR(S), AND PROCEDURES FOR REPORTING OR FILNG A COMPLAINT OF SEX DISCRIMINATION

#### **Title IX Non Discrimination Policy Statement**

As mandated by the current provisions of Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 and under the regulations set forth in Chapter 106 of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations ("the federal Title IX regulations"), the District does not unlawfully discriminate on the basis of sex in any education program or activity that the District operates. Title IX's requirement not to discriminate in any education program or activity extends to cover, but is not limited to, District students, certain admissions processes, and District employment. Inquiries regarding how Title IX and the federal Title IX regulations apply to the District may be referred to a District Title IX Coordinator (as designated below), to the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights at the U.S. Department of Education, or to both.

The District's commitment to nondiscrimination under Title IX and under other state and federal laws is further defined in the following policies of the School Board: Policy 113.

#### **District Title IX Coordinators**

The District employee who holds the position identified below serve as Title IX Coordinator for the District:

Angela Klein

Director of Special Education & Pupil Services

Elementary Office: 611 Cothern Street, Mineral Point, WI 53565

MS/HS Office: 705 Ross Street, Mineral Point, WI 53565

Phone: 608.987.0712

Email: angela.klein@mp.k12.wi.us

## Reporting Sex Discrimination

Any person (including a person who is not claiming to have been personally harmed/victimized by the alleged discrimination) may report a concern or allegation regarding prohibited sex discrimination (including sexual harassment) to the District. Such reports may be submitted as follows:

**MP District Handbook** 

24

To a District Title IX Coordinator, either in person, by U.S. mail, by telephone, or by electronic mail, using the contact information listed above. In person reports should be made when the Title IX Coordinator is reasonably available during regular working hours. Reports submitted by telephone, mail, or electronic mail may be made at any time.

By any other means that results in a Title IX Coordinator actually receiving the person's verbal or written report.

#### Filing Formal Complaints of Title IX Sexual Harassment

As required by the federal Title IX regulations, the District has established a formal grievance process for investigating and resolving "formal complaints" of "sexual harassment," as those terms are defined in the regulations.

An individual who is alleged to be the victim of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment under the federal Title IX regulations (i.e., a Title IX "complainant"), or a parent or guardian who has a legal right to act on behalf of such an individual, may file a formal complaint of sexual harassment. No Title IX complainant is obligated to file a formal complaint, but a qualifying formal complaint is necessary for the District to start an investigation using the District's formal Title IX grievance process.

Complainants are expected to file formal complaints of sexual harassment with a District Title IX Coordinator by electronic submission within the Safe School Alert Online Tip Reporting, submitting a document or electronic submission in person, by U.S. mail, or by electronic mail, using the contact information specified above.

Additional requirements for formal complaints of Title IX sexual harassment, including a description of the required content for a formal complaint, are set forth in Policy 113 within the School Board policies.

# District Response to Reports and Complaints of Sex Discrimination and to Formal Complaints of Sexual Harassment under Title IX –

The District has established grievance procedures through which the District structures its response to reports that allege unlawful discrimination on the basis of sex in any education program or activity of the District. Those procedures are set forth in 411-Rule and 511-Rule within the School Board policies published on the District's website. The purpose of such procedures is to provide for the prompt and equitable resolution of any report or complaint of alleged sex discrimination, excluding formal complaints of sexual harassment under Title IX (which are subject to a different process).

Any time that the District has actual knowledge of sexual harassment or allegations of sexual harassment that could constitute a violation of Title IX, the District has obligations to respond to such knowledge in a manner that is not deliberately indifferent and in a manner that treats the alleged victim(s) of sexual harassment and the alleged perpetrator(s) of sexual harassment equitably. Such a response includes, but is not limited to, offering supportive measures to a complainant and investigating and resolving any formal complaint that presents allegations of Title IX sexual harassment using the formal grievance process that the District has adopted for such formal complaints. District procedures for responding to alleged sexual harassment under Title IX, including the formal grievance process, are set forth in Policy 113 within the School Board policies published on the District's website.

#### STUDENT HEALTH

#### **Illness/Injuries**

The school has a health/first aid room adjacent to the office that is equipped with a cot and first aid supplies and is available for use when children become ill or incur minor injuries such as abrasions, small cuts, nosebleeds, etc., while at school. The parent/guardian will be notified if necessary. In cases of student illnesses/injuries of considerable consequence, parents/guardians are contacted so they may pick up their children to take them home or to a medical facility.

Parents/Guardians should carefully read the attendance policy for specific procedures to be followed when it is necessary that a child be kept out of school for medical reasons. Please reference Mineral Point Unified School District Health Services Website for when to keep your child home and when they may return.

The school has the legal right to exclude any child from school if he/she is ill or has a known or suspected contagious infection. The school system will adhere to the restrictions and regulations concerning contagious diseases issued by the Wisconsin Department of Health Services, as well as be consistent with the most recent CDC recommendations and guidelines.

To protect our school community, students with known or suspected contagious diseases are excluded from attending school until they provide a doctor's release. When a student comes to the nurse's office during school hours with an illness, his/her temperature will be taken and other symptoms assessed. If the temperature is above 100.4 degrees or the

MP District Handbook

25

student is vomiting, has diarrhea, an undiagnosed rash, or a suspected communicable disease, the parent/guardian must pick up the student. A student must be fever-free for 24 hours, without the use of fever-reducing medication, before returning to school. A student must stay home for 24 hours after the last loose stool or episode of vomiting.

#### **Medication**

Authorized school staff may administer:

- non-prescription medication with signed consent from a parent/guardian
- prescription medication with signed consent from a parent/guardian AND signed orders from a medical provider ALL medications brought to school must come in its ORIGINAL CONTAINER and must not be expired. Medications must be administered by designated school staff and must be documented. For non-prescription medications, the recommended dose for age/weight will NOT be exceeded without signed orders from a medication provider.

#### **Emergency Information and Critical Health Concerns**

Parents/Guardians are asked to complete an online registration prior to the start of the school year to provide phone numbers, emergency contacts, and health information for their children. It is most important the school be updated with any critical health conditions including but not limited to allergies, asthma, diabetes, or history of seizures so that the school nurse can work with the family and staff to develop an Emergency Action Plan if needed.

#### **Health Screenings**

Vision and hearing screenings may be conducted in certain grades, for students new to the district, or as requested by parents/guardians or staff. If a student fails a screening or passes a screening but also exhibits signs that there may be a vision or hearing problem, parents/guardians will be notified and provided with a referral to see the appropriate healthcare specialist for a complete evaluation. Please notify the school nurse of the outcome.

#### **Immunizations**

The Mineral Point Unified School District follows Wisconsin Student Immunization Law requirements. Parents/Guardians will be contacted if their child's immunization records have not been received by the school or if they do not meet the requirements. These requirements can be waived for health, religious, or personal conviction reasons.

#### **USE OF SURVEILLANCE CAMERAS**

Surveillance cameras have been installed on school property and video surveillance shall be used to promote the order, safety and security of students, staff, visitors, and property. Surveillance cameras are constantly in use, but not continuously monitored. Cameras will only be placed in public areas such as the commons, hallways, parking lots, building entrances, elementary library, and the gym. Cameras shall not be used in areas such as restrooms and locker rooms. Only individuals authorized by the District Administrator or building Principal may view surveillance recordings. Should surveillance recordings become part of a student disciplinary action, they become part of that student's record and shall be dealt with consistent with the district's student records policy and procedures.

#### **INTERVIEWS BY OTHER AGENCIES**

(i.e., Police, Sheriff's Department, Social Services)

All interviews, interrogations, or questioning of students by members from outside agencies will be with full regard to fundamental fairness and protection of legal rights. All interactions shall be conducted as discreetly as possible. Parents will be notified, if available, and a school representative may be present—unless the student requests otherwise.



# Mineral Point Elementary School

#### **GENERAL INFORMAITON**

The telephone number at the elementary school is 608-987-0710. Office hours are 7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.

#### **ENTRANCE AGE**

A child who is three (3) years of age or older who has been identified as having a disability may participate in a school educational program in accordance with state and federal special education laws.

**4K** (*Pre-Kindergarten*) - To be eligible for 4K, a child must be four (4) years old on or before September 1 of the school year involved. Students entering four-year-old kindergarten will not be considered for early admission.

**Kindergarten** - To be eligible for admission to kindergarten, a child must be five (5) years old on or before September 1 of the school year involved.

Early Admission to Kindergarten (Policy 421)

Parents/guardians interested in enrolling a child in five-year-old kindergarten before the child is old enough according to statutory entrance age requirements may apply for early admittance. The child must be 5 years old prior to October 1st to be considered for early admission to kindergarten.

- 1. An application form for early entry to Kindergarten is available at the elementary school. A parent/guardian must submit the application to the director of special education and pupil services by March 1. Families moving into the district after that date may submit an application no later than August 1st.
- 2. After the application has been received the family will be invited for an interview with the school psychologist, the director of special education and pupil services, and the elementary building principal. Based upon the outcome of the interview an evaluation, which may include informal assessments, screeners and observations, will be conducted in order to determine the child's potential for success in, and ability to cope with, the school environment. The school psychologist will be looking for indicators to help determine the child's potential benefit from early admittance.
- 3. The team will reconvene with the parents/guardians to share results of the evaluation and to make a placement recommendation.
- 4. Appeal Procedure: If the evaluation team does not recommend early admission the family may appeal to the district administrator no later than May 15. The district administrator will provide a written response within 10 school days. If the district administrator upholds the team recommendation to deny early admittance, the family may appeal to the school board no later than the regular July board meeting. The school board has final authority for the admission decision.

**First Grade** - In order to be admitted to first grade in the district, a child must be at least six years of age by September 1 of the year he/she proposes to enter first grade and have successfully completed 5-year-old kindergarten.

Early Admission to First Grade (Policy 421.1)

Admission to first grade under the age of six may be permitted if:

- 1. The child has successfully completed a 5-year-old kindergarten program or its equivalent, or
- 2. The child demonstrates the academic and developmental readiness skills expected for successful participation in first grade. Evidence must exist that the child's educational welfare would best be served by placement in first grade.

A child who is six years of age on or before September 1 of the year he/she proposes to enter first grade, but has not completed 5-year-old kindergarten, may be admitted to first grade if the child meets any of the following requirements:

- The child has successfully completed an educational program for five-year-old children in a private school or licensed day care center that the school district deems equivalent to public school 5-year-old kindergarten.
   Documentation of program completion shall be required.
- 2. The child demonstrates academic and developmental readiness skills expected for successful participation in first grade. Evidence must exist that the child's educational welfare would best be served by placement in first grade.
- 3. Before either commencing or completing first grade, the child moved into Wisconsin from a state, country or territory in which completion of 5-year-old kindergarten is not a prerequisite to entering first grade.
- 4. Before either commencing or completing first grade, the child moved into Wisconsin from a state, country or territory in which completion of 5-year-old kindergarten is a prerequisite to entering first grade and the child was exempted from the requirement to complete 5-year-old kindergarten in the state, country or territory from which the child moved.

The decision to grant admission to first grade before the legal entrance age and/or without completion of 5-year-old kindergarten shall be made by an educational team including the school psychologist, elementary building principal, and the director of special education and pupil services. The following process will be used:

- 1. An application form for early entry to first grade is available at the elementary school. A parent/guardian must submit the application to the director of special education and pupil services by March 1. Families moving into the district after that date may submit an application no later than August 1st.
- 2. After the application has been received the family will be invited for an interview with the school psychologist, the director of special education and pupil services, and the elementary building principal. Based upon the outcome of the interview an evaluation, which may include informal assessments, screeners and observations, will be conducted in order to determine the child's potential for success in, and ability to cope with, the school environment. The educational team may consult with other school staff, as appropriate, when making this decision. The school psychologist will be looking for indicators to help determine the child's potential benefit from early admittance.
- 3. The team will reconvene with the parents/guardians to share results of the evaluation and to make a placement recommendation.
- 4. Appeal Procedure: If the evaluation team does not recommend early admission the family may appeal to the district administrator no later than May 15. The district administrator will provide a written response within 10 school days. If the district administrator upholds the team recommendation to deny early admittance, the family may appeal to the school board no later than the regular July board meeting. The school board has final authority for the admission decision.

A child who is compulsory attendance age (six years old), who has not completed five-year-old kindergarten, and who has not been granted an exemption to the mandatory kindergarten completion requirement shall be placed in 5-year-old kindergarten in the district or be expected to meet compulsory attendance requirements through other means authorized by state law.

#### THIRD GRADE PROMOTION POLICY AND EARLY LITERACY SUPPORT

Mineral Point Elementary is committed to ensuring every student reads at or above grade level by the end of 3rd grade, in alignment with Wisconsin Act 20. All students in 5K-3rd grade participate in state-mandated reading screeners three times per year. Students scoring below the 25th percentile receive additional diagnostic assessments to identify literacy needs. If both screener and diagnostic data show below-benchmark performance, a Personal Reading Plan (PRP) is created, outlining individualized goals, interventions, and parent updates every 10 weeks.

While students not meeting reading proficiency will still be promoted to 4th grade, they will continue receiving PRP support. Retention is rarely used and would only occur after close collaboration with families. Students may exit PRPs once benchmarks are met and teams agree progress is sufficient. Beginning summer 2026, students with PRPs will be

encouraged to attend a summer reading program. Regular communication with families and support for home literacy remain central to this process.

#### **ATTENDANCE POLICY**

In accordance with State Statutes 118.15 and 118.16., and School Board Policy 431, all children between six (6) and eighteen (18) years of age must attend school full time until the end of the term, quarter, or semester in which they become eighteen (18) years of age, unless they have a legal excuse, fall under one of the exceptions outlined in the state statutes, or have graduated from high school.

Policy 431 - Student Attendance

All students enrolled in school are required to attend. It is the duty of the parent/guardians to monitor and require the student's attendance. Parents/guardians should call the elementary attendance line at 987-0717 before 9:00 am to report their children's absence. After 9:00 am and 1:00pm, an automated call will go out to parents/guardians whose child has been marked absent from school. If the parent/guardian does not contact the school after they receive that call, the absence will be classified as unexcused.

#### SCHOOL DISMISSAL

When parents/guardians pick up their child from school at dismissal time, we ask that they park in the lower parking lot. Please do not park on N. Iowa Street, on Front Street between N. Iowa and Cothern, or Cothern Street for the safety of our buses, student bus riders, and walkers. Parents/guardians may wait outside by the front doors or in the lower parking lot for their child at dismissal time. Please do not arrive prior to 3:00pm, or 1:30 on Wednesdays. If your child's after school plans have changed, all communication to the school should be done prior to 1:00 p.m. A parent/guardian must fill out an Elementary Dismissal Change form on the District website www.mineralpointschools.org under the "Quick Links" tab under "Forms". PLEASE make sure to call First Student, 987-3911 and make them aware of any bus riding changes. The elementary school is not responsible for that communication.

#### **SIGN-OUT PROCEDURES**

Signing out early not only means lost instructional time for the student, but it is also disruptive to the teaching and learning activities being conducted in the classroom.

Students will not be released unless a parent/guardian comes personally to the school office to sign them out. If parents/guardians use this procedure, we can avoid both unnecessary class interruptions and parents/guardians having to wait for students. The office should be notified using this <u>form</u>, along with a note sent to the classroom teacher the morning a student is going to leave early or if other routine changes are being requested. Students will not be released to anyone who is not listed by the parent/guardian in the student information system. Parents/guardians may also give written or verbal permission to school staff as to whom the child may be released to.

#### **SCHEDULE**

#### **School Hours**

PK Classes: Monday, Tuesday and Thursday, Friday (no class on Wednesday)

Morning 8:00 -11:15 am Afternoon 12:05-3:20 pm

K-5 Classes: Begin at 8:00 am

Dismissed at 3:20 pm

Wednesday dismissal is at 2:00

Students should not arrive at school before 7:30 a.m. and should be picked up by 3:20 p.m. as there is no direct adult supervision prior to or after that time frame. Children planning to eat breakfast should arrive between 7:30 a.m. and 7:45 a.m. All students receive a lunch period between 11:00 and 12:20 p.m. Students should plan to leave the school building and grounds promptly at dismissal time unless for a school related reason or club activity.

#### DAILY SCHEDULE (M, T, Th, F)

7:30-7:55 am Breakfast/Recess

7:55 am First Bell

8:00 am Classes Begin (Students are considered tardy after 8:00)

3:20 pm Dismissal

#### **DAILY SCHEDULE (Wednesdays)**

7:30-7:55 am Breakfast/Recess

7:55 am First Bell

8:00 am Classes Begin (Students are considered tardy after 8:00)

2:00 pm Dismissal

#### **SCHOOL SERVICES**

#### **Counseling Services**

Guidance is part of the curriculum offered at Mineral Point Schools. Topics might include friendship, conflict resolution, and making good choices. The Guidance Department exists to help students, teachers, and parents/guardians. It is important that students become aware of the services available so they can take advantage of them. The counselor is available to assist each student with personal problems and academic problems. Parent/guardian permission will be obtained for any individual counseling.

#### **Special Education Programs and Services**

Programs and services are available to meet special student needs such as speech/language, learning disabilities, guidance, psychological consultation, etc. Please contact the school psychologist or the principal for further information.

#### Art, Music, Computer Proficiency, and Physical Education Instruction

Grade K-5 classes in art, general music, computer, and physical education are scheduled each week and are taught by teachers specially trained in the respective areas. The number of weekly sessions held and the length of sessions vary according to the grade level.

#### **School Nursing Services**

The District employs a full-time school nurse who has responsibilities in the elementary, middle, and high schools each day. The nurse will be available for a wide variety of services, including day to day care, health screening, in class instruction during health classes, and emergency services.

#### **BREAKFAST, LUNCH AND MILK**

# Breakfast, Lunch, Milk

MEAL AND MILK CHARGES: BREAKFAST: \$1.85

LUNCH: \$3.15 MILK: \$0.60

Semester 1-86 days	Semester 2-91 days
Hot Lunch \$270.90	Hot Lunch \$286.65
Breakfast \$159.10	Breakfast \$168.35
K-5 Milk break \$51.60	K-5 Milk break \$54.60
EC&4K Milk break \$40.80	EC&4K Milk break \$43.20

You can find our monthly menus posted on the <u>District website</u>. Breakfast and lunch are available at a per meal cost. These meals include milk. Breakfast is available beginning at 7:30 a.m. Money may be placed in your family food service account for meals, as well as for milk break, for those with a cold lunch from home. Each student is issued a unique 4-digit breakfast/lunch code which they will type into the computer. The cashier will enter the student's breakfast/lunch meal choices with the purchase being automatically recorded and deducted from their account. Families will share one food service account.

#### Milk Break

Grades PK-5 participate in a daily milk break. This is an optional activity in which children may or may not choose to participate. PK-5 students qualifying for free or reduced priced lunch automatically qualify for free milk during milk breaks. Milk break fees will be deducted from family food service accounts.

#### **SNACKS AND TREATS**

Snacks served during the school day make a positive contribution to children's diets and health, with an emphasis on serving fruits and vegetables as the primary snacks and water as the primary beverage. Sweet snacks are allowed on birthdays and special event days only.

#### STUDENT ASSISTANCE, TESTING AND PROMOTION

#### Title I Program

The elementary school offers a special integrated instructional program for all students who might benefit from supplemental instruction in grades K-5 under the federally funded Title I Program. Students are selected for this program based on interim assessment results. The special program offers additional instruction to improve reading and/or mathematics performance of students and to provide a basis for lifelong learning interests.

#### **Assignment of Students to Class**

Many variables are considered when assigning students to classes. Variables include student maturity level, independence, gender, language/motor/social developmental levels, academic strengths and weaknesses, personality needs, and previous friendships and associations. Student needs are then matched with teacher style and personality. This is a difficult process and is very time consuming, but we find that thoughtful, careful planning helps ensure all students the best opportunity to be successful at school.

#### **Family Conferences**

Family conferences are scheduled during the year to enable teachers and parents/guardians to discuss student progress. First semester conferences will be held in the Fall and second semester conferences will be held in the Spring. Families should feel free to confer with their children's teachers at any time they have questions or concerns. To arrange such a conference, please phone the school office or send a note with your child.

#### **Report Cards**

Elementary students are graded two times during the school year. At the end of each grading period, report cards are uploaded to each family's Skyward Family Access account.

#### Testing

STAR assessments will be administered to all grade 2-5 students three times per year. These tests allow teachers to evaluate students' abilities. Teachers then use information provided by the assessments to target instruction, provide students with the most appropriate instructional materials, and intervene with struggling students. There will also be a state test (summative assessment) administered in grades 3-5 every year.

#### **Promotion/Double Promotion/Retention of Students**

Decisions relative to pupil promotion and retention at the grade PK-5 level will be made on the basis of what is best for the individual child. A thorough consideration of the child's academic achievement, chronological age, mental ability, social and emotional adjustment and maturity, physical maturity, and degree of academic progress will be made in making the decision in each case. In the event that retention is advisable, the parents/guardians will be notified as early as possible. If the parents/guardians are opposed to it, the child will not be retained. Retention does the child more harm than good under these circumstances.

Generally, retention is more beneficial if they occur as early in the child's life as possible. Therefore, with few exceptions, the practice of retaining students will be limited to the primary grades.

As with regular promotion and retention, the matter of double-promoting K-5 students (skipping a grade) will be practiced

only when it would seem advisable in the best interests of the individual child.

#### **LOST AND FOUND**

Items of clothing found in or around the school are placed in a "lost and found" area on the 2nd floor corridor between the hallway and the building exit above the library. Parents/guardians should mark clothing and other articles with their children's name. Non-clothing items such as money, jewelry, keys, purses, toys, etc. are kept in the office. Lost and Found items are emptied and donated three times a year. After fall conferences, during Spring Break and once more at the end of the year.



# Mineral Point Middle/High School

### **DAILY CLASS SCHEDULE**

Doors Open	7:00am – 7:45am	MS Lunch	11:00am - 11:30pm
Warning Bell	7:55am	HS Period 5	11:03am – 11:47am
Period 0 MS/HS HR	8:00am – 8:11am	HS Lunch	11:47am – 12:17pm
Period 1 MS/HS Advisory	8:14am – 8:39am	MS Period 5	11:33am - 12:17pm
Period 2	8:42am – 9:26am	Period 6	12:20pm – 1:04pm
Period 3	9:29am - 10:13am	Period 7	1:07pm – 1:51pm
Period 4	10:16am – 11:00am	Period 8	1:54pm – 2:38pm
		Period 9	2:41pm – 3:25pm

#### **WEDNESDAY CRT EARLY RELEASE SCHEDULE**

Doors Open	7:00am – 7:45am	Period 5	10:28am – 11:02am
Warning Bell	7:55am	MS Lunch	11:02am - 11:32am
Period 0 MS/HS HR	8:00am – 8:11am	HS Period 6	11:05am – 11:39am
Period 1 MS/HS Advisory	8:14am – 8:34am	HS Lunch	11:39am - 12:09pm
Period 2	8:37am – 9:11am	MS Period 6	11:35am - 12:09pm
Period 3	9:14am – 9:48am	Period 7	12:12pm – 12:46pm
Period 4	9:51am – 10:25am	Period 8	12:49pm - 1:23pm
		Period 9	1:26pm – 2:00pm

#### **2 HOUR LATE-START SCHEDULE**

Doors Open Warning Bell <b>Period 0 MS/HS HR</b>	9:00am – 9:45am 9:55am <b>10:00am – 10:11am</b>	HS Period 4 HS Lunch MS Period 4	11:40am – 12:10pm 12:10pm – 12:40pm 12:10pm – 12:40pm
Period 1 MS/HS Advisory	10:14am – 10:31am	Period 5	12:43pm – 1:13pm
Period 2	10:34am – 11:04am	Period 6	1:16pm – 1:46pm
Period 3	11:07am – 11:37am	Period 7	1:49pm – 2:19pm
MS Lunch	11:37am – 12:07pm	Period 8	2:22pm – 2:52pm
	-	Period 9	2:55pm - 3:25pm

#### **GENERAL REGULATIONS**

Mineral Point Middle/High School students are considered as young adults and are responsible for their own behavior. The school encourages students to take pride in themselves and in their school. The following regulations are to serve as a guide for all students to help them in maintaining acceptable behavior.

- 1. While in the corridors and stairways, students should walk and avoid physical contact and other horseplay.
- 2. Card playing (on computers too) and gambling are not allowed in the school building, grounds or during school sponsored activities.
- 3. Students are expected to be in the classroom and in their assigned seat when the first bell of the period rings.
- 4. Students are not permitted to drink soda or have food in the classrooms, including the library, gym, music rooms, art room, and the shops in the vocational building.
- 5. Music by cell phones, i-pods, and other music devices are not to be played during regular school hours.
- 6. Laser pointers are illegal and prohibited under the 1999 Wisconsin Act 157.
- 7. Students are expected to follow all reasonable directions of the staff. Failure to do so will be considered insubordination and will result in an appropriate disciplinary action.
- 8. Students are expected to truthfully answer questions from all staff members as related to student conduct.
- 9. <u>Plagiarism</u> Students are also prohibited from copying the work of other students or authors, including online websites, and presenting it as their own.
- 10. Backpacks, blankets, and other items that may be considered a safety hazard or distraction must be kept in the student's locker during the school day unless approved by the principal.
- 11. Student Chromebooks Students who are provided a Chromebook/device (7-12 Grade) should keep their charger at home and charge their chromebook nightly.

#### **ATTENDANCE**

#### Middle/High School Attendance/Student Make-up Work Guidelines

All students with absences will be given the opportunity to make-up work. It is the student's responsibility to contact the teacher(s) to make arrangements for making up work missed during an absence from school. A parent/guardian need to fill out the online absence request through Skyward (NEW) for ALL student pre-arranged absences. This should be done 2 days prior to the absence, allowing students to communicate with teachers. Teachers will be asked to grant the number of school days absent plus one for make-up time. This provision applies to all work assigned during absence(s).

High School - Students must be in school the day prior to a field trip or they're not allowed to attend. Monday trips would be the exception. If a student is involved in a school competition (FBLA, Skills USA, Forensics, FFA, etc.) a grade check must be done before a student is allowed to miss school for the competition. These days will not count towards the total days missed.

#### SCHOOL, ATHLETIC, AND MUSIC FEES

The School Board will establish on an annual basis fees and various other costs. This information will be disseminated through newsletters and other forms of communication before yearly registration opens and throughout the school year if additional fees arise.

When charges are entered into Fee Management, families will be notified via email, letters home, and/or in-person communication. Students will be allowed a time allotment as to when they must be paid or a "No Pay No Play" rule will be enforced that prevents students with unpaid fees (<u>including negative lunch balance</u>) from participating in events like prom, athletics, and other extracurricular activities. Fees can be paid with a credit or debit card through Skyward Family Access/eFunds or payment may be brought to the school offices.

#### **LOCKERS**

Hall lockers, assigned by the school office, are provided for all students to store their books and clothing. The lockers do not have locks, however a student may request one with a combination being provided. Locker doors are to be kept closed. Money or other valuables should **NOT** be left in lockers. **The school is not responsible for lost or stolen articles.** 

Physical education lockers are provided for each student to store gym clothing. No valuables should be kept in any physical education locker.

All lockers are the property of the school and are under its jurisdiction. Lockers are subject to searches by school officials. Search of lockers and school grounds could include the use of dogs.

#### LOST AND FOUND

Articles found in and around the school should be turned in to the office where the owners may claim their property by identifying it. Items in the Lost and Found are sent to Goodwill at the end of each term. Items with student's names are returned to their owners. The Mineral Point School District does **NOT** assume any liability for lost or stolen articles.

#### **ANNOUNCEMENTS/WAKE-UP MINERAL POINT**

Announcements are created by the multimedia class and are distributed daily via PointerMedia.org. Classroom teachers will prompt students to view the videos on the classroom SMARTBoard, student computers, or TV monitors in the library and commons areas.

#### **VEHICLES**

Students who drive to school shall drive in a lawful manner. The speed limit in a school zone is 15 mph when school is in session, this includes driving to or from school anytime during the day. Violation of good driving conduct or not following the parking lot rules in place, may result in the student being assigned a detention.

The Staff/Visitor parking lot has a one-way entrance and exit. Students and families must abide by <u>all</u> parking lot rules. Vehicles may **NOT LEAVE** the parking lot and drive down the back entrance **BETWEEN** 7:30 a.m. - 8:00 a.m.

#### **Expectations**

- Students are expected to park their cars in the large parking lot or alongside the north end of the school building. The parking lot closest to the school is reserved for staff and visitors only, as well as north end parking spots marked as STAFF. Students who park in the staff parking lot without prior authorization, will be issued a detention.
- Students are not permitted to use their vehicle during the school day, including the lunch period, unless approved on an individual basis by the building principal.
- Students are not permitted to go to their vehicles during school hours, including the lunch period. All students will be escorted to their vehicle if they need to get something for class.
- Students who leave school property without permission will be subject to consequences.
- Any vehicle parked on school property is subject to a search by school officials and could include the use of dogs.

Use of privately owned vehicles will be in accordance with Board Policy 751.4. Students under the age of 18 must follow the provisions of the Graduated Driver's License Law (GDL). To obtain a copy, log onto the Web Site: <a href="https://www.dot.state.wi.us/dmv/qdlpoints.html">www.dot.state.wi.us/dmv/qdlpoints.html</a> or see the Driver's Education instructor for information.

#### **STUDENT PUBLICATIONS**

School newspapers, yearbooks, literary magazines, and similar publications are encouraged as learning experiences. They are produced under the supervision of qualified faculty advisors and shall strive to achieve the highest publication standards. All publications are considered closed forums and will be reviewed by the advisor and principal and will be revised according to legitimate pedagogical concerns. Material that is disruptive, vulgar, harmful, or libelous will not be permitted. The principal will approve distribution or sale of all publications produced or obtained by students without school sponsorship.

#### MIDDLE SCHOOL STUDENTS TAKING HIGH SCHOOL COURSES

The following guidelines are established in order to address grade point average, credit, and graduation requirements: All high school courses taken by a middle school student will appear on their high school transcript. Courses taken by a middle school student will count towards a specific graduation requirement. i.e. Taking algebra as a middle school student will count towards the high school math requirement. All such courses will count toward the cumulative high school grade point average. All such courses will count towards the total credit requirement for high school graduation.

#### **GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS**

The total number of credit requirements to earn a Mineral Point High School Diploma is 24. The following are the credit requirements:

- 1. Four credits of Language Arts
- 2. Three credits of Math
- 3. Three credits of Science
- 4. Four credits of Social Studies **that** must include Modern American History and Social Issues and Government or AP Government
- 5. One and one-half credits of Physical Education
  - Options include:
    - 9-12 Physical Education Course (½ credit)

MP

MP MS/HS School Handbook

- Weight Training Course (½ credit)
- **Marching Band** (¼ Credit) Students can earn ¼ PE credit per year for successful participation in marching band, including summer marching band camp. Overseen by the Band teacher.
- Varsity Athlete PE (½ Credit) Students may earn a one-time, ½ credit of PE for completing a full WIAA sanctioned athletic season. Overseen by the PE department.
- 6. One-half credit of Health
- 7. One-half credit of Personal Finance (Consumer Math fulfills this requirement)
- 8. 7.5 credits of electives
- 9. Pass the state Civics test

#### In order to participate in the Graduation ceremony at Mineral Point High School a student must:

- 1. Be enrolled in the district by the start of the second semester
- 2. Have earned at least 20 credits prior to the start of the second semester
- 3. Have earned at least 3 credits from Mineral Point
- 4. Earned all required credits (passing grade in all classes)
- 5. All fees must be paid
- 6. Each case will be decided on an individual basis

#### **CLASS DROP AND ADD POLICY**

A student must be scheduled for 7 credits per year as per policy. The student will use the following guidelines when making a course change.

- 1. Teacher permission must be given to add/drop a course.
- 2. A student will not be allowed to drop a class if it will result in the student having 2 study halls in any given day.
- 3. After 5 school days into the semester a student cannot add a class.
- 4. After 5 school days, but before 10 school days, a student who drops a class will receive a W (withdrawal) on their transcript. (W/Withdrawal does not impact GPA)
- 5. All classes dropped after 10 school days will result in an "F". This grade will become part of the transcript.

Exceptions to this rule will be granted by the principal on an individual basis in accordance with a Doctor's order, I.E.P., or At-Risk plan. Each student who is enrolled in school will be enrolled in a class or activity that has been approved by the school board. Students who are enrolled in E.E.N. classes may have these classes apply towards any requirement in accordance with their I.E.P. Specific accommodations for students with exceptional educational interests, needs or requirements may be provided in accordance with state law. Students who transfer into the district must meet the credit requirements of Mineral Point Unified Schools.

#### **GRADES AND GRADING PROCESS**

Consistency and fairness are essential parts of any grading policy and practice. To this end, teachers are required to use the following guidelines.

- 1. All teachers will establish a written grading policy for each class they teach. These policies must be consistent with all school and district rules regarding grading.
- 2. Within the first week of school, all teachers will review their grading policies with their students and post a written copy of the policy in the classroom. The policy must include the grade scale, value of homework, tests, and finals.
- 3. Student behavior and attendance may not be used in computing a student's grades. It must be based upon assignments and tests. If teachers wish to grade participation, they must include this in their policy and grade all students in the class.
- 4. Teachers are expected to keep and record daily grades, test grades, and other assigned projects on which to base the quarterly grades. Factors used to determine a grade should include tests, projects, and daily work.
- 5. Tests and quizzes will be spaced appropriately during the nine week period.
- 6. Progress reports will be sent to parents/guardians if the student is receiving a D or failing grade.
- 7. Tests/Quizzes/Projects missed will be allowed to be made up within a time frame determined by the teacher and student.
- 8. Students should be informed in writing of incompletes on or before the end of the quarter. Incompletes must be made up within two weeks after the end of the quarter or the delinquent work will be given a failing grade. Incompletes are given the same grade points as an F in computing grade point average and determining student eliqibility.
- 9. For Middle School each semester grade will be determined by averaging the two quarter grades.

- 10. Any middle school student who fails a semester of Language Arts, Science, Math, Social Studies or Reading will be required to make-up the class in the summer or repeat the class during the next academic year along with other required classes.
- 11. For High School, each semester grade will be determined by averaging the two quarter grades and the semester exam grade. The semester exam grade may count a maximum of one-third of the semester grade.

#### **CLASS RANK SCALE - GRADE POINT AVERAGE**

Each student's grade point average is calculated quarterly and for the semester. All classes are included in figuring GPA including exploratory classes. These GPA's are calculated using the following scale.

A+	4.00	B+	3.33	C+	2.33	D+	1.33	F	0.0
Α	4.00	В	3.00	С	2.00	D	1.00		
A-	3.67	B-	2.67	C-	1.67	D-	.67		

The grading scale goes up to 4.00. For the purposes of class ranking, the 4.00 scale will be used. The following courses are not calculated in a student's GPA: Independent Study and modified courses taught by Special Education staff.

#### **GRADING SCALE**

All classes taught within the Mineral Point High School will follow the same grading scale percentages. Courses that are taken through Dual Enrollment will follow the scale set by that organization.

A+	97 - 100	B+	87 - 89.99	C+	77 - 79.99	D+	67 - 69.99	<b>F</b> 59.99 and Below
Α	93 - 96.99	В	83 - 86.99	С	73 - 76.99	D	63 - 66.99	
A-	90 - 92.99	B-	80 - 82.99	C-	70 - 72.99	D-	60 - 62.99	

#### SCHOOL POLICY ON HOMESCHOOL COURSE TRANSFER TO MINERAL POINT HIGH SCHOOL

Mineral Point High School recognizes and respects the choice of families to pursue homeschooling. To ensure a smooth transition and the integrity of academic standards, the following policy applies to students transferring homeschool courses to Mineral Point High School:

#### 1. Accredited Homeschool Program Transcript:

- Students who have completed homeschool courses and wish to transfer those credits to Mineral Point High School must provide a transcript from an accredited homeschool program. This transcript should detail the courses taken, the grades received, and any pertinent academic information.
- Students will receive credit and grades for courses taken through an accredited homeschool program.

#### 2. No Transcript Provided:

- o If a student is unable to provide a transcript from an accredited homeschool program, the student and family must cooperate with the school to complete course proficiency examinations.
- The proficiency examinations will be administered at the discretion of the principal and the relevant teachers.
- These examinations are designed to assess the student's knowledge and proficiency in the subject areas for which they are seeking credit.

#### 3. Proficiency Examination Details:

- The content and format of the proficiency examinations will be determined by the principal and the teachers of the respective subject areas.
- The examinations may include written tests, oral assessments, practical demonstrations, or any other method deemed appropriate by the school to evaluate the student's understanding and mastery of the course material.

#### 4. Credit Granting:

- o Credits will be granted based on the results of the proficiency examinations.
- A passing score, as determined by the school, is required to receive credit for each course.
- o Credits will be recorded as a PS (pass) or by a letter grade, with no GPA weight attached.
- The decision of the principal and teachers regarding the granting of credit is final.

#### 5. Notification and Scheduling:

o Families must notify the school of their intent to transfer homeschool credits at the time of enrollment.

• The school will provide a schedule for the proficiency examinations, ensuring that students have adequate time to prepare.

#### 6. Valedictorian/Salutatorian and Academic Excellence Scholarship:

o In order to be eligible for Valedictorian/Salutatorian and Academic Excellence Scholarship, students must attend Mineral Point High School as a full time student for a minimum of four (4) semesters.

By adhering to this policy, Mineral Point High School aims to maintain academic standards while accommodating the diverse educational backgrounds of its students. For further questions or clarifications, families are encouraged to contact the school administration.

#### **CONFERENCES/REPORT CARDS**

Family/Teacher Conferences are scheduled during term 1 and term 3. Parents, guardians, and teachers are encouraged to regularly communicate on academic progress outside of conferences. Report cards will be made available in Skyward Family Access at the end of each nine-week term.

#### **COURSE/ACTIVITY OFFERINGS**

Link to MP High School Course Offerings
Link to MP High School Activity Offerings
Link to MP MS Elective Offerings
Link to MP MS Activity Offerings

#### **SCHOLARSHIPS**

Students at Mineral Point High School will be informed by the School Counselor of any available scholarships.through a Google document. This ongoing document will contain local and national scholarships that are shared with us and then shared with the students. These scholarship selections are determined by the donors. All seniors are welcome to apply.

In order to be eligible for locally controlled and selected MPHS scholarships (those available through the Local Scholarship Application), a student must have completed three (3) semesters of coursework while enrolled at Mineral Point High School. The Mineral Point School District will not discriminate in the acceptance and administration of gifts, bequests, scholarships, and other aids, benefits, or services to students from private agencies, organizations, or persons on the basis of sex, race, color, national origin, religion, ancestry, creed, pregnancy, marital or parental status, sexual orientation, or physical, mental, emotional, or learning disability or handicap. Discrimination complaints will be processed in accordance with established procedures.

#### WISCONSIN ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE AWARD

Wisconsin State Statutes 39.41 provides one Mineral Point High School student a scholarship to attend a Wisconsin Vocational/Technical College or University. The amount of the scholarship is set by the state. The Mineral Point School District is responsible for naming the recipient of this scholarship and will follow the guidelines under State Statute 39.41. The High School Scholarship Committee is the designated faculty body to administer this award. Notification to the Higher Education Aids Board must be made by February 15 in each calendar year.

The student with the highest grade point average based upon a 4.00 GPA scale after seven semesters will be named the recipient. If a tie exists with the grade point averages, the following criteria will be used in succession until the tie is broken:

- 1. The student who has applied and been accepted into a university or a participating private college in Wisconsin will be the recipient. The high school counseling office must receive proof of acceptance by April 1.
- 2. The student with the highest GPA based on a 4.33 scale.
- 3. The student who has the highest composite ACT at the end of the seventh semester will be named the recipient.
- 4. The student with the greatest number of credits after seven semesters will be named the recipient.
- 5. A coin flip will determine the recipient. This would be done in the presence of each student and/or their adult representative with at least one administrator and at least one scholarship committee member present.

#### VALEDICTORIAN AND SALUTATORIAN

Valedictorian is an honor awarded to the student with the highest grade point average after seven semesters based upon a 4.00 GPA scale. Salutatorian is an honor awarded to the student(s) with the second highest grade point average after seven semesters based upon a 4.00 GPA scale. All courses, including dual enrollment courses, count towards earning a high school diploma, will be reported on the student's transcript, and calculated into the student's GPA. However,

Independent Study and modified courses taught by Special Education staff will not be calculated into their grade point average. In the case of a tie for valedictorian, the criteria (starting with #2) used above for Academic Excellence will be applied. In the case of a tie for salutatorian, the same criteria used to determine valedictorian will also be applied to determine who delivers the Salutatorian speech.

These honors are independent of final class rank and the Academic Excellence Award. (See: Academic Excellence Policy). The final class rank is calculated for a student when they have earned their diploma. The final class ranking is the ranking reported to colleges and employees when requested.

#### **HONOR ROLL**

Honor rolls are published at the end of each quarter.

#### Middle School

Honor rolls are published at the end of each quarter. To be eligible for the High Honors, a student must maintain a 3.75 grade point average or better for the preceding quarter. To qualify for the Honors, a student must maintain a grade point average of 3.33 to 3.75.

#### **High School**

High Honors is a 3.85 grade point average or better for the quarter. Honors is a grade point average of 3.50 to 3.84. Graduating seniors with an accumulative GPA of 3.85 or higher will be awarded gold honor cords.

#### **GRADING APPEAL PROCESS**

A student and/or parent/guardian who wishes to challenge a grade must do so within three weeks following the grading period. Appeals started after this time period will be denied. All appeals will use the following procedure:

**STEP ONE:** The student and/or parent/guardian must first contact the teacher whose grade is at issue. If they come to an agreement, and no grade change is the result, no further action is needed. If the grade appeal in question will result in a grade change a change request form must be completed by the teacher and submitted to the principal. The principal will review the request and other pertinent information and will approve or disapprove the grade change request.

**STEP TWO:** If the principal denies the grade change request or if the teacher and student cannot come to an agreement regarding the grade awarded, the student and/or parent/guardian may request that the principal review or reconsider the issue. This appeal must be initiated within four weeks of the end of the grading period. The principal will review the teacher's grading policy, the grade awarded, and other relevant information and policies. A decision by the principal to approve or disapprove the request to change the grade will be rendered within two weeks of receipt of the appeal. The decision will be based on whether the stated grading policy was adhered to by the teacher, the final grade was accurately computed, and other relevant policies were followed.

**STEP THREE:** If the principal denies the grade change request, the student and/or parent/guardian may appeal the principal's decision to the Superintendent. This appeal must be made within two weeks of the principal's decision. The Superintendent will review the principal's decision and either uphold or overturn that decision. The decision made by the superintendent will be based upon procedural grounds relating to whether the principal followed the prescribed procedure and arrived at a reasonable conclusion. The decision of the superintendent is final.

#### **ELIGIBILITY FOR EXTRA AND CO-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES**

Students will need to achieve satisfactory academic standing in order to be eligible to participate in any extra-curricular and co-curricular activities. In order to maintain eligibility for participation in activities, a student must be doing passing work in all classes and have all work completed for each nine week grading period. A listing of ineligible students will be distributed to the staff and appropriate coaches or advisors. The ineligible student will meet with the school counselor to develop a plan to improve grades. This plan may include suspension from practices. Their eligibility status will be re-assessed within a three week period or at the next grading period or mid-quarter reporting. For more information, refer to the Activity Manual.

#### **NATIONAL HONOR SOCIETY**

Students with a cumulative GPA of 3.65 or higher at the end of the first semester of their junior year will be considered for membership into the National Honor Society (NHS). Students will be sent a letter and a questionnaire regarding possible admission. All students must be full-time attendees in order to be eligible for the Mineral Point NHS.

A Faculty Selection Committee will consider criteria of scholarship, character, leadership, and service. Any character

incidents brought to the attention of the Faculty Selection Committee will be the reason for being denied membership or dismissal from the NHS. The following causes are examples to deny membership, but are not limited to the following:

- 1. Cheating, Dishonesty/Plagiarism.
- 2. Use of illegal substances including, but not limited to, drugs and alcohol.
- 3. Conduct unbecoming a member of the NHS (this includes the schools disciplinary actions).

The following procedures will be followed if flagrant violation is committed:

- The violation is reported to the NHS Advisor, who in turn will share the violation with the Faculty Council.
- 2. The NHS Advisor and principal will communicate the violation and required hearing with the student and parent/guardian.
- 3. A hearing (required for all cases with a pending dismissal and/or disciplinary actions) with the Faculty Council and the member will be held regarding the violation. (A member has the option to write a letter in place of attending the hearing.)
- 4. During this hearing a student will have the opportunity to state their case and answer any questions from the Faculty Council.
- 5. The Faculty Council shall determine and apply any disciplinary actions as they see fit. If the Faculty Council chooses to Dismiss the member, a majority vote is required by the Faculty Council.

#### **INDIVIDUAL CURRICULUM OPPORTUNITIES**

The primary objective in individualizing curriculum is to accommodate the varying interests, abilities and needs of all the students. The following possible options or alternatives are available at Mineral Point High School. The success of these alternatives depends on the interest and motivation of the individual and the assistance they receive from the teachers. Interested students should contact the school counselor.

- 1. Independent Study I (½ credit, ¼ credit) Pass/Fail Grade Only
- 2. Dual Enrollment Courses (See Options Below)
- 3. Youth Apprenticeship Related Instruction
- 4. APEX Classes

#### **DUAL ENROLLMENT PROGRAMS**

**College Up** through Southwest Wisconsin Technical College allows students to earn a technical diploma or portions of an associate degree in a specific pathway area that is related to the student's academic career plan. Currently, Colledge Up includes the following pathway areas:

- Gear up Transferable General Education Courses junior or senior year
- Healthcare Careers junior or senior year
- 11–12–14 Nursing begins in sophomore year
- One and Done Laboratory Science Technician (hosted at Richland Center High School) senior year
- Emergency Medical Technician (EMT)/ Firefighter senior year
- Computer Numerical Control (CNC) Machine Operator/Programmer (hosted at Platteville HS) senior year
- Pistons to Pathways Automotive junior or senior year
- Education iunior or senior vear
- Criminal Justice Studies junior or senior year
- Artisanal Modern Meat Butchering (hosted at Platteville High School) senior year

**Start College Now** allows Wisconsin public high school juniors and seniors in good academic standing to attend any Wisconsin technical college during the regular academic school year for the purpose of taking one or more courses that are not comparable to courses offered at their high school. This program allows for any general education or program-related course as long as pre-requisite requirements are met and there is availability in the course to enroll. Students may enroll full-time in a program if their high school schedule allows and if there is space available in the program after regular program students register.

**Early College Credit Program** allows all high school students at public and private high schools in Wisconsin the opportunity to earn college credit through the Early College Credit Program (ECCP). Students in the ECCP program can take college-level courses at public and private universities in Wisconsin. Students may earn high school credit, post-secondary credit, or both. Students must meet admission requirements.

Cooperative Academic Partnership Program (CAPP) is a UW Oshkosh initiative and collaboration with participating high schools to provide academically capable students an opportunity to earn college credit while still in high school. It is a



concurrent enrollment program, meaning courses are taught for the most part during the regular school day, by certified high school teachers who hold adjunct lecturer status with UW Oshkosh. You receive both high school and college credit for your work, thereby decreasing your time to earn a college degree. Students must meet admission requirements.

**Part-Time Open Enrollment** allows a pupil enrolled in a public school in the high school grades to attend a public school in a non-resident school district for the purpose of taking a course offered by the nonresident school district. A pupil may attend no more than two courses at any time in non-resident school districts. Applications are due to the non-resident school district no later than 4:00 pm on the date that is six weeks before the scheduled start of the course for which the pupil is applying. More information and the application can be found at: <a href="https://dpi.wi.gov/open-enrollment/ptoe">https://dpi.wi.gov/open-enrollment/ptoe</a>

#### All Dual Enrollment options are contingent upon:

- 1. Completed application by due dates (See Earning College Credit in High School)
- 2. Signed <u>Dual Enrollment Agreement</u> to Mrs. Brunson before the start of the dual enrollment course(s)
- 3. Admissions guidelines set forth by the institution
- 4. If a comparable course is offered at MPHS, students must take this before the dual enrollment version. For example, before taking Economics at SWTC, you must take Economics at MPHS first.

More information, including due dates and applications, please refer to this comparison chart, <u>Earning College Credit in High School</u>

#### Other Dual Enrollment Notes:

- 1. I understand that Mineral Point School District will pay for 100% of the tuition cost up to 18 total credits.
  - a. If a student receives a grade of "F" in a college or other dual enrollment course or drops a course after the add/drop period, Mineral Point School District will hold the student/family financially responsible for 100% of the tuition and other expenses related to the failed or dropped course.
  - b. If there is an unpaid fee, the student will not receive their diploma until that cost is paid in full to the high school office.
- 2. After 18 credits, I understand I will be responsible for 100% for dual enrollment course costs.
- 3. We have a variety of college textbooks for students to borrow for their courses. In rare cases, students may need to purchase their own textbooks.
- 4. Mineral Point School District will not purchase consumable items i.e. tools, access codes, scrubs, and other one-time use materials.
- 5. All grades from college or other dual enrollment courses will be added to a student's high school transcript as the college or dual enrollment institution reports the grade(s) to Mineral Point High School, and these grades will factor into a student's overall GPA.
- 6. Mineral Point High School cannot change a grade that is awarded from a college or dual enrollment institution (i.e. MPHS will not round my grade)
  - a. Student's must adhere to the grading practices set forth by the college or dual enrollment institution.
  - b. It is the student's responsibility to understand the grading practices outlined by the college or dual enrollment institution.
- 7. Student's will earn .5 high school credit for each college or dual enrollment institution course they successfully complete.
  - a. Students may earn no more than .5 credit in a specific content area. All others will be added as elective credit.
- 8. If a student fails a college or other dual enrollment course, they will be ineligible to participate in extracurricular activities as outlined in the Student Activities Handbook.

#### YOUTH APPRENTICESHIP and/or WORK EXPERIENCE

Wisconsin Youth Apprenticeship (YA) is an industry-driven, highly successful and nationally recognized talent acquisition strategy in which employers hire high school juniors and seniors for a one or two-year Youth Apprenticeship. Employers provide mentored on-the-job training and evaluation of youth apprentices. Students pair courses related to the profession to enhance the on-the-job learning.

MPHS Work Experience (WE) is a locally controlled work based learning program that allows students a similar opportunity as YA for cases where there are not YA pathways established by the Department of Workforce Development. For example, education, business, human services, law & public safety pathways.

In both programs, students are required to be hired by an employer who agrees to facilitate work-based learning opportunities, on-the-job training, supervision, and a signed agreement. Additionally, students are required to be on-track to graduate and be in good academic standing (passing all classes). To further understand the differences between the

two programs and access the applications, check out this <u>Work Experience or Youth Apprenticeship</u> document for further details or see below.

	Work Experience	Youth Apprenticeship		
Goal of the program	Prepare students for a career	in a specific career pathway!		
Contact person	Mr. Austin & Mrs. Brunson	Tom Martin, Mr. Austin, Mrs. Brunson		
Who is eligible?	Juniors & Seniors	Juniors & Seniors		
Will I be paid?	If your employer agrees to pay you.	Yes		
How many hours a day can I work?	unior Year  Up to two academic class periods 1st semester Up to three academic class periods 2nd semester enior Year: Up to three academic periods 1st semester Up to four academic class periods 2nd semester			
Can I earn college credit?	Yes, but you would pay for a portion of this on your own.	Yes - YA will pay for up to two college courses per year.		
Can I earn a proficiency certificate?	Possible skills certificate available, depending on your work responsibilities.	Yes - DWD will issue a certificate of occupational proficiency, if you complete the program.		
Is there a course requirement?	90 Hours of related instruction at MPHS (one class/year)	180 Hours of related instruction at MPHS (two classes/year)		
How many hours do I need to work?	400 hours per WE year (roughly 6 hours/week)	450 hours per YA year (roughly 7 hours/week)		
Dates of the program?	School Year only	June 1st - August 31 of the next year (15 months for one year)		
How much high school credit can I earn?	.5 elective credit per hour	.5 elective credit per hour		
Can this continue after I graduate?	No	Yes - you can move into a Registered Apprentice.		
Applications - see Mrs. Brunson	Work Experience Paperwork	Youth Apprenticeship Paperwork		

#### **DETENTIONS**

Detention can be assigned for the following reasons: tardiness, unexcused absences, school truancy, general classroom misbehavior, misconduct in the corridors or on school grounds, and at school activities. Students will be notified of detentions from the school administrative assistant/administration. If a staff member assigns the detention, the staff member must notify the student of the detention. High School students are responsible for checking their email throughout the school day, with no excuse of not knowing about assigned detentions. Formal letters regarding detentions will not be sent to families. Students and families can review disciplinary actions on Skyward Student and Family Access.

Students are required to serve their detentions within one day after they're assigned so they have ample time to advise their employer and/or parent/guardian of the length of their detention and their estimated arrival.

Detentions must be served with no excuses for such things such as work or other activities. Coaches/advisors will be notified of participant's detentions with ALL detentions served prior to attending or participating in any club or

**athletic events, including practices.** Students who also ride the bus need to make arrangements for alternate transportation.

If a student is unable to attend their assigned detention, they must meet with the building principal/administrative assistant to reschedule. One additional detention will be added each time the original detention is not served and no prior arrangements have been made. If multiple detentions do not curb the behavior, other consequences may be used.

#### **DETENTION SUPERVISOR**

Students assigned to detention will report to the detention supervisor in the library after school with materials to study. Students are required to serve their detentions individually. If a student or family member is waiting for detention time to be completed, they may wait in the cafetorium or in their vehicle. Detentions begin promptly at 3:30 p.m. and go until 4:00 p.m. Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, and Friday. Detentions may also be served in the high school office on Wednesdays between the hours of 2:00 p.m. and 4:00 p.m. or before school if arrangements are made in advance with the office staff.

#### PASS PROCEDURES

All students in the halls during scheduled classes <u>MUST</u> have a pass signed by a teacher. <u>If you do not have a pass, you should not be in the halls, cafeteria, gym, office, or another classroom.</u>

#### **STUDY HALL REGULATIONS**

Study halls are a time to complete homework, read or do other school related work. Please maintain a quiet, studious atmosphere with needed materials obtained before the study hall period begins. These regulations have been developed cooperatively to provide consistency in the study areas.

- 1. Students must sign out on the computer located at the checkout desk. No more than two students may sign out for the restroom, locker, or office at a time. **No exceptions.**
- 2. A student wishing to see another teacher during study hall time must have previously obtained the appropriate pass from the teacher requesting his/her release. **No sign outs until attendance has been taken.**
- 3. With the supervisor's permission, more than one student may sign out to work on projects.
- 4. Keep the room neat and clean. **Soda and food are not permitted.**
- 5. Students are not permitted to sign anyone but themselves in and out of study hall or access period.
- 6. Students should expect supervisors to use appropriate means to enforce all regulations including a verbal warning, restriction of sign out privileges, and detention assignments.
- 7. Students will not use their personal electronic devices (cell phones, tablets, etc.)

#### SPRING SEMESTER WAIVER

At the start of the 4th quarter, a plan will be put into action to promote consistent effort in schoolwork, regular attendance, and positive behavior.

- A. Students who meet the criteria for the Final Exam Waiver will not need to take Final Exams
- B. Students who meet the criteria for the Attendance and Behavior Waiver will be excused from attending school during the final two days of the school year.

#### FINAL EXAM WAIVER

- 1. Consistent Effort in Schoolwork: Earned by having a percentage of 70 or higher in a class.
  - a. If a student has a grade below 70% for the semester in a class, the student will be required to take the semester exam for that class only.
  - b. If the student is earning a 70% or better for the semester in a class, the student may choose to take the semester exam to raise his/her grade(s) without jeopardizing his/her current grade(s).

#### ATTENDANCE WAIVER

- 2. Regular Attendance: Earned by having no more than two absences.
  - a. All excused absences count toward the plan except:
    - i. School activities such as a driver's license, field trips, club activities.
    - ii. Recurring appointments such as orthodontics, physical therapy, counseling etc.
    - iii. Attendance at funerals of immediate family.
  - b. Any absence which is above and beyond the two (2) total absences, will be reviewed by the high school principal. Parents/Guardians should communicate directly with the principal about the absence(s) due to illness. A doctor's note will be required to excuse this requirement.
  - c. Students must be in attendance on the last day of school.

#### BEHAVIOR/FEES WAIVER

- 3. Positive Behavior: Earned by having no disciplinary action assigned by a staff member.
- **4. Fee Balance:** All outstanding fees (including lunch) paid in full by the Friday before the last day of school or the student will lose their semester waiver.
- ★ Failure to meet the above expectations results in the student being required to attend school for the final 2 days of the school year.

#### **DANCE GUIDELINES**

These guidelines have been established to provide a safe, healthy, and respectful environment at which students can socialize.

- 1. Guest forms need to be turned in no later than Wednesday before the event. One guest per host high school student. Guests must be 19 or under and must arrive at the dance with their host student. Middle school students may not attend. No student or guest will be allowed readmittance if they leave the dance.
- 2. All host students and guests may be checked for illegal or controlled substances prior to entry to the dance area. No beverages of any kind are allowed. Security and/or chaperones may conduct bag/purse searches. Students suspected of being under the influence of drugs and/or alcohol after entering will be subject to evaluation. Any student who refuses to comply will be denied entry without a refund.
- 3. The manner of dancing will be appropriate for a school function. Site administrators and chaperones are the final judges of what is considered appropriate dancing and will include, but will not be limited to:
  - i. Dancing styles that involve intimate touching of the breasts, buttocks, or genitals, or that simulate sexual activities are strictly prohibited.
  - ii. No inappropriate touching
  - iii. No "making out" (no overt and/or prolonged public displays of affection)
  - iv. If too many couples are dancing inappropriately, the lights will be turned on and/or music changed as a collective warning for everyone. A verbal warning will be made on the microphone.
- 4. Dress Code for Formal (Prom) and Semi-Formal (Homecoming) Dances. Host students must ensure their guest is also following the dress code.

#### Ladies:

- a. Spaghetti straps or strapless dresses are allowed, as long as they are not low cut.
- b. Dress/skirts must be at least mid-thigh in length and not excessively tight
- c. Slits in a dress or skirt may be no higher than mid-thigh
- d. Backless to waist is permitted—backless below waist is not permitted.
- e. No exposed lingerie/undergarments
- f. No see-through material that exposes midriff, excessive cleavage, or thighs
- g. Two-piece dresses are allowed if the space between the top and the skirt is less than two inches. This includes the front, back, and sides. No Navel is allowed to show.
  - h. Hats are not permitted (all dances)

#### Gentlemen:

- a. Collared shirt (all dances) and tie (formal)
- b. Shirts must have sleeves (all dances)
- c. Shirts must remain on and buttoned at all times. Removal of a shirt will result in removal from the event (all dances)
- d. Dress pants or slacks, no jeans (all dances)
- e. No caps/beanies, bandanas, chains, or canes (all dances)
- 5. Once students are admitted into the dance, if they fail to follow the appropriate dancing guidelines or if they alter their attire in such a way as to make it violate the specified dress code standards, they will be removed from the dance without refund, parents/guardians notified, and they will not be permitted to attend the next

